MONTGOMERYSHIRE QUARTER SESSIONS

Contents

SESSIONS RECORDS	
SESSIONS ROLLS	
ORDER BOOKS	
DRAFT ORDER BOOKS	
MINUTE BOOKS	
MISCELLANEOUS	
CORRESPONDENCE	
RATING APPEAL COMMITTEE	
LICENSING COMMITTEE (COMPENSATION AUTHORITY)	
ADMINISTRATIVE RECORDS	5
BRIDGES	
CONSTABULARY	
COUNTY GAOL	7
HIGHWAYS	
LUNACY	
MISCELLANEOUS	
FINANCIAL RECORDS	
GENERAL AUDIT BOOKS	
TREASURER'S GENERAL ANNUAL ACCOUNTS	
TREASURER'S QUARTERLY ACCOUNTS	
MISCELLANEOUS	
CONSTABULARY	
RATES	
REGISTERED AND DEPOSITED RECORDS	
MONTGOMERYSHIRE ENCLOSURE AWARDS AND MAPS	14
PRIVATE ENCLOSURE OF LAND.	
SHROPSHIRE ENCLOSURE AWARDS AND MAPS	
A LIST OF COMMISSIONERS, VALUERS AND SURVEYORS	
PARLIAMENTARY ELECTIONS	
Annuity Roll	
Land Tax	
Electoral Registers	
OATHS OF ALLEGIANCE	
OATHS OF DISSENTING MINISTERS	
DEPOSITED PLANS OF PUBLIC UNDERTAKINGS	
Railway Plans, Sections and Books of Reference	
Roads	
Bridges	
Waterworks	
Micellaneous	
QUALIFICATION ROLLS	
TURNPIKE TRUSTS	
REGISTERED: MICELLANEOUS	
JUSTICES	
COMMISSIONS OF THE PEACE	
JUSTICES QUALIFICATION ROLLS	
CLERK OF THE PEACE	
RETURNS	<u></u>
CLERK: MISCELLANOEUS	

PRINTED MATTER	
SANITARY AUTHORITIES	
FORDEN UNION	
Minute books	
MACHYNLLETH UNION	
Parochial Ledgers	
NEWTOWN AND LLANIDLOES UNION	
Miscellaneous	
TURNPIKE TRUSTS	
MONTGOMERY SECOND DISTRICT TRUST	
MONTGOMERYSHIRE INFIRMARY	
MINUTE BOOKS	
MICELLANEOUS	
LICENSING	
MONTGOMERYSHIRE QUARTER SESSIONS: ENCLOSURE AWARDS	
FINANCE: GENERAL ACCOUNTS	
JUSTICES	
ACTS OF PARLIAMENT (OTHER)	
H MEREDITH ROBERTS PAPERS	
Registers of Electors	
Correspondence	
Notices of Claim	
Notices of Objection	
Receipts	
Miscellaneous	
INDEX	

	Sessions Records	
/SR	SESSIONS ROLLS	
	Sessions Rolls	1719 - 1971
/SO	ORDER BOOKS	
/1	Order Book	1707 H - 1737 M
/1a	Order Book	1759 H - 1771 J
/2	Order Book	1771 M - 1784 E
/3	Order Book (contains index)	1797 J - 1813 H
/4	Order Book	1822 H - 1828 E
/5 /6	Order Book Order Book	1829 J - 1833 E 1833 J - 1838 J
/0 /7	Order Book	1838 M - 1842 H
/8	Order Book	1842 E - 1850 H
/9	Order Book	1850 E - 1856 J
/10	Order Book	1856 M - 1864 E
/11	Order Book	1870 H - 1876 M
/12	Order Book	1877 H - 1884 M
/13	Order Book	1885 H - 1913 M
/14	Order Book	1914 H - 1963 M
	It will be noticed that Order Books are missing after $M/Q/SO/2$, 3 and 10. Both $M/Q/SO/4$ and 5 have suffered from damp and have lost leaves at the beginning of the book. $M/Q/SO/3$ is the only book with an index. $M/Q/SO/3$ also has bound to it, printed rules of practice of the court. For the gap 1864 - 1870 the searcher should consult $M/Q/CX/2$, a volume of extracts.	
/SOd	DRAFT ORDER BOOKS	
/1	Draft Order Book	1810 M - 1811 E
/2	Draft Order Book	1814 M - 1818 M
/SM	MINUTE BOOKS	
	M/Q/SM/1a and M/Q/SM/1b, up to 1857 E provide lists of justices and minutes of sessions, including both administrative and judicial matters. Under the latter come particulars of indictments: plea, verdict and sentence. From 1857 J the particulars of indictments are recorded in a separate book; M/Q/SM/2, M/Q/SM/3 and 4 are minute books of indictments only.	
/1a	Minute Book	1848 J - 1852 E
/1b	Minute Book	1852 J - 1863 E
/2	Minute Book	1857 J - 1863 E
/3	Minute Book	1868 M - 1878 M
/4	Minute Book	1879 H - 1903 J
/SX	MISCELLANEOUS	
/1	Volume of fines, amercements and estreats	1844 - 1891
/2	Memoranda book; includes lists of papers to be taken to each session, 1843.	1843 M - 1848 E
	List of matters to be attended to previous sessions and during sessions week.	
	Memoranda for particular sessions including details of indictments,	
/2	administrative matters and rates.	1000 1002 and
/3	Chairman's notebook. Fairly extensive notes on trials at Quarter Sessions. Notes cover testimony, cross examination and verdict. In the hand of AC Humphries Owen, deputy chairman.	1889 - 1893 and 1903 1889 - 1906

M/Q

Montgomeryshire Quarter Sessions

/4		Chairman's notebook	1963 M - 1965 M
/5		Chairman's notebook	1966 H - 1971 M
/6		Appeal Committee Chairman's notebook	1934 - 1962
/7		Bills of Cost in cases of prosecutions (Acc.925)	1817 - 1822
	/1	Bill of costs against Ann Parry for grand larceny on the prosecution of John Davies	1822
	/2	Bill of costs against Margaret Robinson and others on the prosecution of Roger Clarke	1821
	/3	Bill of costs against Margaret Robinson and others on the prosecution of John Pryce.	1820
	/4	Bill of costs against William Jones on the prosecution of John White.	1821
	/5	Bill of costs against Richard Morris for felony on the prosecution of Mary Evans	1818
	/6	Bill of costs against Thomas Davies on the prosecution of R.T. Owen.	1820
	/7	Bill of costs against Jonathan Williams for felony on the prosecution of Thomas Bowen	1817
	/8	Bill of costs Richard Newell, one of the high constables of Newtown Hundred, to Edmund Edye	1819
	/9	Bill of costs against William James for felony on the prosecution of David	1820
	/10	Oliver Joseph Evans.	1818
/SC		CORRESPONDENCE	
/1		Correspondence file	Sept 1916 - Oct 1918
/2		Correspondence file	Oct 1927 - Oct 1929
/3		Correspondence file	Nov 1929 - Sept
/4		Componentance file	1931 Oct 1021 Jan 1024
/4 /5		Correspondence file Correspondence file	Oct 1931 - Jan 1934 Jan 1934 - Sept 1936
[/SC2-5		are a series numbered 1 to 4]	Jan 1954 - Sept 1950
L.			
/SA		RATING APPEAL COMMITTEE	
/1		Rating Appeal : minute book	1929 - 1945
/SL		LICENSING COMMITTEE (COMPENSATION AUTHORITY)	
		For two pre-1889 documents see M/Q/AX6. For Recognisances of Ale House Keepers see M/Q/SR; they exist as lists in the early rolls and later, as bundles of printed forms.	
/1		Special case upon order of Sessions re the Square and Compass Inn, Llanfyllin	1903
/2		Draft of rules to be made by Quarter Sessions under the 1904 Licensing	1904
/3		File of papers relating to the 1902 and 1904 Licensing Acts	1904 - 1905
/4		Minute books of the Licensing Committee	1906 - 1932
/5		Volumes of returns of licenses extinguished, entries:	1906 only
/6		Committee files; an incomplete series. Files include petitions for the granting or with-holding of renewal licenses. One box.	1909 - 1924
/7		General correspondence file	1917 - 1927
/8		General correspondence file	1927 - 1934
/9		Committee meetings file	1925 - 1931
/10		Financial statements as required under the 1910 Licensing (Consolidation)	1925 and 1926
		Act	

Administrative Records

Much of the content of the bundles described under M/Q/A one might expect to find classified according to various Quarter Sessions committees, and various officials; notably the Clerk of the Peace, County Treasurer and County Surveyor. No evidence of such an arrangement survived. Most of the papers were found loose and the few remaining bundles showed arrangement by subject matter. The arrangement given and represented below is likewise by subject. It is similar to that adopted by many published guides to Quarter Sessions records.

AB BRIDGES

/1

Several large rivers crossed the county so bridges were of particular importance in Montgomeryshire. There is much information on bridges in M/Q/SR and M/Q/SO besides M/Q/AB. MQ/CX/2 is also extremely useful for the period 1848-96. Bundles M/Q/AB/6-11 include County Surveyor's reports. These are mainly, often solely, concerned with bridges; some however, relate to roads, the county gaol, lock-ups and the military depot. (see plans).

County bridges order book Contains only orders for the levying of sums 'reported to be necessary to keep and maintain in repair for twenty five years' various county bridges. The sums are to be levied and raised by High Constables upon the inhabitants of specified parishes. Such orders were previously recorded in M/Q/SO and do not reappear after 1835. Other orders relating to bridges are always made in M/Q/SO.

/2	Contract for rebuilding Buttington bridge	1795
/3	Bonds for the erection of bridges	1818 - 1837
	/1 Pont Llogel /2 Pentyrch /3 Buttington /4 Llyfnant /5 Pontcedig /6 Clyfynny	1818 1830 1832 1833 1833 1833
/4a	Report of a committee set up to consider the 'district bridges' in Montgomeryshire, i.e. those maintained by districts and not the county. (printed)	July 1819
/4b	Copy in manuscript of 'an Act for regulating the repair of Bridges in the County of Montgomeryshire; 1 George IV	1820
/5	'An account of the bridges repairable by the county of Montgomeryshire with report thereon'. Prepared by Thomas Penson, County Surveyor, in accordance with an order made by Quarter Sessions. Particulars of 115 bridges, naming parishes. MS and printed copies. On the reliability of this report of the comment of Mr Swettenham, County Surveyor, in a letter of 18 th March 1878 (in M/Q/AB 10), 'useless'.	1847 J
/6	Lists of county bridges /1 Lists of bridges made county bridges with particulars of relevant Acts. /2-5 Lists of bridges concerning whose status there is uncertainty, with	1872 - 1879 1835 - 1872 1873

1826 M - 1835 M

	 comments by the Clerk of the Peace and the County Surveyor. /6 Surveyor's report on various bridges /7 Lists of county bridges on turnpike roads and on highways. /8 Surveyor's report on the bridges in the Llanfyllin district, previously repaired by the Turnpike Trust and now county bridges, (the Trust expired 1 May 1879). Papers relating to M/Q/AB 6 will be found in M/Q/AB 10. 	1873 J 1876 1879
(/7 - 11)	Bundles of loose papers, mostly relating to individual bridges. The papers include correspondence, mostly to the Clerk of the Peace from the County Surveyor and, after 1874, from the Highway Boards; agreements, contacts, mortgages, loans, specifications, bonds for completion of maintenance, a few plans, reports and minutes of Quarter Session bridge committees (generally ad hoc), surveyor's reports, a few reports of the Finance Committee relating to bridges. Arranged in bundles as follows with the main subject matter indicated, (names given are those of bridges).	1834 - 1889
/7	Cwm Llinney, Dolobran, Llangadfan, Pont Scadarn, Sarn, Wren.	1834 - 1839
/8	Report on bridges damaged by floods; 1852; Summary of annual expenditure on bridges, roads etc 1852 - 1858 and the surveyor's salary; Brynderwen, Millbrook, Newtown Long Bridge, Pen-y-Bont Fawr.	1850 - 1859
/9	Appointment of county surveyor; Broniarth, Brynderwen, Dovey, Mechain, Pont Llogel, Rhydllyan.	1860 - 1869
/10	Bridges on the disturnpiked roads; Aberangel, Brynderwen, Brynllwyn, Dovey, Glantanant, Llansanffraid, Mechan, New Bridge Einion, Pont Cedig, Tanhouse (Guilsfield), Twrch, Welshpool (Raven, Union and Waterloo bridges).	1870 - 1879
/11	Report on Machynlleth district bridges; 1882 ; printed list of Salop county bridges; 1878; Abergwidol, Bausley, Bwlchcibau, Gaer, Llangurig, Llangynog, Llanidloes Long and Short, Mechan, Mellington Ford, Salt, Trewern, Yr Ynys.	1880 - 1889
	Bundles relating each to a single bridge, as follows;	
/12	Llangurig	1851 - 1873
/13 /14	Caerhowell Cilcewydd	1852 - 1861 1855 - 1881
/15	Buttington	1881 - 1885
/AC	CONSTABULARY	
	The county constabulary was established in 1841. For other constabulary records see; $M/Q/SR$ and $M/Q/SO$, $M/Q/FA$, $M/Q/FC$ and $M/Q/AX3$ and 5.	
(/1 - 6)	Bundles of papers relating to lock-ups and police stations, including draft conveyances of sites, agreements, bonds for erection, plans and correspondence, arranged as follows:	
/1 /2 /3 /4 /5 /6	Llandysilio Welshpool Llanidloes Llanfair Montgomery Newtown	1860 1860 - 1861 1860 - 1864 1868 1875 - 1876 1877 - 1878
/7	Bundle of miscelleneous papers including circulars from Whitehall, reports of the constabulary committee and minutes of one meeting.	1873 - 1879

/AG **COUNTY GAOL** Something of the early history of the county house of correction and county gaol is to be found in a case relating to the possession of the old house of correction at Welshpool in M/Q/SR 1761 M. It appears that the house of correction at Welshpool was established in 1711 and a new county gaol built at Montgomery in 1735. M/Q/SR 1774 E includes a survey of the gaol. M/Q/SR 1787 M includes an estimate for improvements. A new county gaol was built in 18___. /1 County Gaol order book. This is the order book of visiting magistrates. It 1804 - 1837 includes the new code of rules orders and regulations for the county gaol and house of correction, drawn up in 1817. Bound in is an inventory of effects in the gaol belonging to the county, 1818. In a folder inside the back cover are eight gaoler's monthly reports, 1836-37 and an order 1837. /2House of correction account book. Weekly accounts for the labour of 1821 - 1824 prisoners and accounts of visiting magistrates in connection with the work of prisoners. /3 Returns: 1817 - 1819 /1 List of persons discharged under the Debtor's Act since Easter. 1815, 1817 /2 Return of John Davies, gaoler of all debtors and misdemeanour prisoners 1818 in custody. /3 Return of John Davies of convicts under sentence of transportation with 1819 particulars of crime, trial, sentence, character and health. /4 List of prisoners untried and convicted with particulars of committal, trial and 1818 sentence. Returns to the Home Office relating to the county gaol and house of 1818 - 1819 /5 correction. /1 Sheriff's return, on printed form, duplicate. Particulars of prison, figures 1818 for different sorts of prisoners. /2 Circular from the Home office to the Sheriff requiring return. Figures for 1819 return have been added in the margin. /3 Figures for return, goal and house of correction, furnished by the County 1819 Treasurer to Hugh Owen, Machynlleth (? under Sheriff). /4 Figures for return. Prison only. 1819 /6 Drafts of contract and bond for carrying out alterations to the county gaol, 1864 with related correspondence. Drafts of conveyance of land for making an approach to the county gaol and /7 1865 - 1868 appointment and grant of a right of way, with related correspondence. 1869 /8 Bond with draft and contract for extensions to the county gaol. /9 Papers connected with the closing of the county gaol in 1878 and questions 1878 arising, e.g. the superannuation of officers, 1877-86. Consist mainly of correspondence and circulars from the Home Office; include copy return giving statistics relating to the prison from 1872, an account of annual payments on the prison from 1843, report of Finance Committee, surveyor's report. Agreement for lease to the Prison Governor of premises adjoining the garden /10 1971 of the gaol.

/AH	HIGHWAYS A Highways was set up in 1864 to consider the implementation of the Highway Acts of 1862 and 1864. A scheme was approved in 1874, the county divided into highway districts and Highway Boards set up, see M/H/F and M/H/N (Highways) for their surviving records. There is a small amount of material relating to highways in M/Q/AB. For Turnpike Trusts see M/T.	
/1	Minute book of the Highway Committee. Includes various proposed schemes before that date, improved in 1874.	1864 - 1874
/2	Volume of annual general statements of highway accounts for the township of Weston Madoc examined before meetings of ratepayers and before special highway sessions.	1851 - 1873
/3	Bundle of papers relating to the Highways and Locomotives (Amendment) Act of 1878 and its putting into effect. Concerns constitution of highways as 'main roads', their maintenance, the "dismaining" of main roads, surveyor's reports. Applications from Highway Boards, communications from the Local Government Board, reports of the Finance Committee, correspondence from other clerks of the peace concerning remuneration for extra duties entailed under the Act 1878.	1878
/4	Bundle of orders from the Local Government Board relating to disturnpiked roads, maintenance of main roads and dismaining, with correspondence from Highway Boards.	1880 -1884
/5	Papers; including printed particulars of roads disturnpiked to become main roads and highways upon expiry of the 1 st and 2 nd districts of Trusts, 1885. Surveyor's report on disturnpiked roads and bridges; correspondence from the Local Government Board; reports of the Audit Committee on main road accounts.	1885 - 1888
/6	Annual returns of expenditure on main roads with annual statements and loan accounts of the Llanfyllin Highway Board.	1880 -1889
/7	Annual returns of expenditure on main roads with annual statements and loan accounts of the Machynlleth Highway Board.	1885 - 1888
/8	Annual returns of expenditure on main roads with annual statements and loan accounts of the Newtown and Llanidloes Highway Board.	1885 - 1888
/9	Annual returns of expenditure on main roads with annual statements and loan accounts of the Pool and Forden Highway Board.	1887 - 1888
/10	Annual returns of expenditure on main roads with annual statements and loan accounts of the Llanidloes Borough Highway Board, (with correspondence).	1885 - 1888
/11	Annual returns of expenditure on main roads with annual statements and loan accounts of the Montgomery Borough Highway Board.	1885 - 1888

see also M/C/CAS - Asylum Committee

/1	Agreement for uniting the counties of Salop and Montgomery and the borough of Wenlock for the purposes of a joint lunatic asylum (i.e. for the pauper lunatics) at the Shelton, Salop, under the act of 8 & 9 Vict. C. 126., 1845. A draft approved and signed by the home secretary.	1846
/2	Copies of agreements relating to the Salop & Montgomeryshire Lunatic Asylum. (The copies are mostly made post 1889 and are strictly speaking County Council records). Agreements include the 1846 union and later ones with the mayor and alderman of Shrewsbury, of Oswestry, of Bridgenorth and with the justices of Ludlow.	1846 - 1878
/3	Two mortgages from the public works Loan Commissioners to secure £6640, the Montgomeryshire contribution towards building the Salop and Montgomeryshire Lunatic Asylum 1847. Marks of cancellation.	Nd
/4	Annual return of the lunatic paupers in the Dolgelley Union within the county of Montgomery. (Returns were made to the Clerk of the Peace by the Clerks to Guardians).	1866
/5	Correspondence mainly relating to the possible dissolution of the Salop- Montgomeryshire union, proposed by Salop and eventually rejected by the Home Office Secretary.	1873 - 1878
/6	Mortgages on county rates towards additions to the Salop & Montgomeryshire Lunatic Asylum.	1882 - 1885
/7	Draft of a letter from the Clerk of the Peace to Justice's Clerks requiring return from overseers of all lunatics in their parishes.	1815
/AX	MISCELLANEOUS	
/1	Papers relating to the Armoury, Welshpool. Charges of the clerk to the lieutenancy relating to the 'military depot' at Welshpool, 1853-1855; papers relating to enlargement and alteration, 1854; correspondence relating to the allowance due from the War Office and responsibility for repairs, 1868-1873. (Accommodation for the militia was provided by the county).	1853 - 1873
/2	Papers relating to the Welshpool Town Hall. Agreement between the Clerk of the Peace and the Clerk of the County Court relating to 'fees consumed in the court at Pool', 1867; papers relating to the large scale alterations to the Town Hall (incorporating market, court rooms, record offices &c) proposed by the borough and the negotiations with the county about rent, abortive in 1869, successful in 1873. Includes correspondence, reports of committees, draft agreements and plans. There is a reference to a recommendation to a Quarter Sessions committee for the cleaning of the county records, c.1873 and to the record office in the new building being ready to receive the records in 1876.	1867 - 76
/3	Correspondence from the secretary of the Newtown Public Rooms Committee relating to the use of the rooms for assizes and quarter sessions and to Newtown lock-up (in use prior to the reopening of the police station).	1877 - 1879
/4	Draft conveyance to the Clerk of the Peace of land and premises in Severn Place, Newtown.	1878

/5	Agreements for letting of premises to the Clerk of the Peace: police station, Penybontfawr, p. Pennant 1879; a house in Llansanffraid, 1881; a cottage in Cemais (c.1882); a cottage in Wynnstay hamlet, p. Llanbrynmair, 1882, referred to in covering letter as a constables cottage; a messuage in Churchstoke, 1887. Possibly all were police stations or houses.	
/6	Copy of the 1872 Licensing Act and of the printed rules and regulations of the County Licensing Committee based on that Act.	1873
/7	Papers relating to justices' clerks' fees, (following the Justices' Clerks' Act of 1877). Includes particulars and returns of fees for preceding years and report of a committee of Quarter Sessions set up on the matter.	1877 - 1880
/8	Bye-laws Committee papers. The committee was set up after the Highways and Locomotives (Amendment) Act of 1878. The papers include copies of bye-laws of other counties, draft bye-laws, correspondence, minutes of the committee and a copy of the bye-laws for co. Montgomery made at 1879 M, revised at 1880 E.	1878 - 1880
/9	 Weights and measures. /1 Copy of the Weights and Measures Act. /2 Bond for execution of duties by inspector of weights and measures. /3 Bond for execution of duties by inspector of weights and measures. 	1878 - 1887 1878 1882 1887
/10	Executive Committee (Contagious Diseases (Animals) Act). Minute book (no index). After 1889 this committee was a committee of the County Council with whose records this volume ought strictly to be listed.	1879 - 1919
/11	County printing tenders and contracts.	1884 - 1889
/12	Boundaries. Papers relating to changes in parish boundaries made under the Divided Parishes and Poor Law Amendment Act 1876, and the Poor Law Act, 1879. Mostly correspondence and orders from the Local Government Board; includes a surveyor's report and a list of border farms, part in Salop.	1883 - 1886
/13	Boundaries. Papers relating to changes in county, union and parish boundaries under the Local Government (Boundaries) Act of 1887. Includes correspondence from the Local Government Boundaries Commission, schemes proposed by a Quarter Sessions committee, proposals by Salop and Merionethshire, the report of the Commission.	1887 - 1888
/14	Local Government Act, 1888. Papers of the Local Government Committee set up under the Act to consider electoral divisions in the county. Include printed report of the committee, working drafts, table showing rateable value, population and number of electors by parish; committee minutes, also orders in Council under the Act and circulars from the Local Government Board relating to the first County Council elections.	1888 - 1889

Financial Records

For the period before 1828 the searcher must depend mainly on M/Q/SO which provides a record of orders for payment and also M/Q/SR in which will be found Treasurer's quarterly accounts and vouchers, though by no means regularly. In 1826 two committees were set up, one to audit the Treasurer's accounts, the other to report on them. A year later these duties were given to a single auditing committee. At 1827 M Richard Griffiths was appointed County Treasurer, on the death of Thomas Johnes. The more orderly record-keeping beginning in 1828 reflects these changes. An important note pasted inside the cover of M/Q/FA 1 tells us something of the pre-1828 financial records. It records that the accounts and vouchers to the end of 1807 were 'inside the Sessions Rolls', i.e. M/Q/SR; the vouchers for 1808-1804 were in separate bundles, cf M/Q/Fav; some accounts for 1808-14 were 'upon the files', i.e. M/Q/SR again, and the rest 'put together in a bundle', a bundle which does not survive. The note records other details not given here.

There is some evidence that the Treasurer's vouchers and perhaps his quarterly accounts were made up as bundles or files wrapped within the sessions roll, witness the occasional endorsement 'Treasurer's vouchers'. The main expenses of the early period are relief of vagrants by pass by petty constables, prosecutions, bridges and the gaol. The earliest printed Treasurer's annual account occurs in M/Q/SR 1783 J. Reports of the County Finance Committee will be found in M/Q/SR, and a few in M/Q/AB and M/Q/AH. Some mortgages on county rates will be found in M/Q/AB and M/Q/AL/3. It is worth pointing out that M/Q/FA and Q/FAg are valuable not simply as a financial record and record of administering county bridges, gaol etc. They also constitute the most quickly accessible record relating to the criminal jurisdiction of Quarter Sessions: they list the summary convictions, prosecutions, convicts transported, giving names, offences and sentences.

/FA GENERAL AUDIT BOOKS

These contain the audited quarterly accounts. They are copies of the series represented by M/Q/Faq. The foliation of M/Q/FA/2 runs 1179-1548. This suggests that there existed three preceding volumes of similar size, no doubt covering the period 1835-1867

/1	General audit book	1828 - 1835
/2	General audit book	1867 - 1875
/3	General audit book	1875 - 1885
/4	General audit book	1885 - 1891

/FAg TREASURER'S GENERAL ANNUAL ACCOUNTS

These are printed annual accounts of the Treasurer, together with the Constabulary accounts. The Treasurer's accounts relate mainly to prosecutions, transportation, bridges, gaol and lunatic asylum.

/1	Treasurer's general annual accounts	1843
/2	Treasurer's general annual accounts	1844
/3	Treasurer's general annual accounts	1845
/4	Treasurer's general annual accounts	1846
/5	Treasurer's general annual accounts	1847
/6	Treasurer's general annual accounts	1848

/7 /8 /9 /10 /11 /12 /13	Treasurer's general annual accounts Treasurer's general annual accounts	1849 1850 1851 1852 1853 1854 1855
/14 /15 /16 /17 /18 /19 /20 /21	Treasurer's general annual accounts Treasurer's general annual accounts	1856 1857 1858 1859 1860 1861 1874 1889
/FAq	TREASURER'S QUARTERLY ACCOUNTS 1 to 18 are called Treasurer's Quarterly Reports' and bear original numbers '4' to '21', showing that the series began at 1828 M. The 'Reports' or accounts are audited by the Auditing Committee and copied in M/Q/FA/1. 19 calls itself 'Quarterly Report of the Auditing Committee'; it differs only in name from 1 to 18.	
/1 - 19	Treasurer's quarterly accounts	1829 J - 1834 H
/FAv	MISCELLANEOUS	
1 - 14	Taxed bills of costs in prosecutions and cases before Quarter Sessions. Arranged in annual bundles, originally files, but all files were broken when received by the National Library of Wales. Clearly not all bundles are complete. Bundles for 1825 and 1826 (10 and 11) include vouchers for legal duties in connection with county bridges.	1816 - 1829
15	Treasurer's vouchers. An apparently complete set, numbered 1 - 67.	1837 H
/FC	CONSTABULARY	
	For other Constabulary accounts, from 1843, see M/Q/FAg.	
/1	Constabulary audit book	1871 - 1876
/2	Constabulary vouchers. About half the vouchers for the year survive, a year of some interest as the first of the existence of the county constabulary. Arranged in the following bundles.	1841
	/1-18 Bundles of monthly accounts of ordinary contingent disbursements (separate accounts for the Chief Constable, A division and B division) together with the corresponding vouchers. Complete for January, February, March and October, November, December.	
	/19 Magistrates' certificates for the conveyance of persons to the county gaol with receipts for the body of the prisoner.	
	/20 Fortnightly constabulary pay lists A and B Divisions, October - December only.	
	/21 Various vouchers, including clothing and equipment.	

/FR	RATES	
	The papers in this class are almost all connected with the establishment of a new county rate in 1856.	
/1	Particulars of county rate as settled. With alterations on appeal up to 1839 J. Particulars for each township, printed.	1827 J
/2	County Rate Committee; minute book. The committee was set up in accordance with the Act of 15 and 16 Victoria.	1854 - 1856
/3	Draft minutes, corresponding to M/Q/FR2	1854 - 1856
/4	Copy of M/Q/FR/1, with annual and rateable values and added acreages added in manuscript.	1853
/5	Returns from Unions incorporated in M/Q/FR/4	1853
/6	Returns and related correspondence with parish overseers concerning acreages, annual and rateable values. About half the parishes in the county represented.	1853
/7	Returns from parish overseers on printed form, giving particulars on 14 points concerning the annual and rateable value of parish or township. Complete set.	1854
/8	Returns from parish overseers relating to rental and rateable value of manufactories within the parish or township. Give only total value, without details. A few are missing.	1854
/9	Details of Property Tax assessment. Gives particulars by township, under the heads of lands, houses, tithes, canals, gasworks and exemptions.	1854
/10	Basis for a new county rate as approved by Quarter Sessions. Gives details by township.	1856 M
/11	Tables, drafts etc., in connection with M/Q/FR/10	1853 - 1855
/12	Correspondence relating to the work of the County Rate Committee.	1854 - 1856
/13	Miscellaneous papers connected with the work of the County Rate Committee. Subjects include appeals and the rating of the Shropshire Union Canal and the Montgomeryshire Canal.	1854 - 1856
/14	Bill of the Clerk of the Peace for his work for the County Rate Committee in preparing the new basis.	1855
/15	County Rate basis Committee; minute book. This committee was set up under the Act of 15 and 16 Victoria by an order of the Quarter Sessions, 1883 H.	1883 - 1919
	Constituted as a committee of the County Council in 1892. This volume ought strictly to be classified with the council records; includes printed particulars of county rate basis as determined from 1883 onwards.	1883 H

Registered and Deposited Records

(Arranged in date order)

MONTGOMERYSHIRE ENCLOSURE AWARDS AND MAPS

/RA /12/R

1787 - 88, 28 G.III

Parishes

Act

Llandrinio, Llandysilio and Llansantffraid Deuddwr.

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Streetmarshal (or Strata Marcellina), Tirymynech and Deythur. Townships of Penthryn-fawr, Penthryn-fach, Llanerch-celli and Trederwen; Rhysnant, Domgay, Haugh and Rhandergynwen; Trefnanney, Collfryn and Trewylan.

Maps (5) and schedule scale 9chs = 1".

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, John Bishton and Henry Bowman. Land Surveyors; Samuel Botham, Arthur Davies and Thomas Kyffin.

/1**9/R**

1787 - 88, 28 G.III

Parishes

Act

Llandrinio, Llandysilio, Llansantffraid Deuddwr and Meifod.

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Streetmarshal, Tirymynech and Deythur. Townships of Llanerchkeela, Penthryn-fechan, Penthryn-fawr, Trederwen Feibion Gwnas and Llandrinio; Rhysnant, Domgay, Haughton and Rhandergynwen; Collfryn, Trewylan and Trederwen Ver; Clolyn Common and Trefnannau. Maps (4) and schedule. Scale: 9chs.(=1").

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, John Bishton and Henry Bowman. Land Surveyors:- Samuel Botham, Arthur Davies and Thomas Kyffin. Road Surveyor:- Thomas Plevins

/21/R.

1787 - 88, 28 G.III

Parishes

Act

Guilsfield Within, Guilsfield Without and Meifod

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Streetmarshal, Tirymynech and Deythur. Townships of Llanerchrochwel and Trefedrid; Hendre Hellan, Trowscoed, Trelydan, Garth and Gwngrog Fechan; Tyddyn, Varchoel, Burgedin, Rheteskin and Cwm. Maps (4) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthew, John Bishton and Henry Bowman.

1800 30th Dec.

1799 11th July

1799 11th July

/24/R

Act 1787 - 88, 28 G.III

Parishes

Guilsfield Within, Guilsfield Without and Welshpool.

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Streetmarshal, Tirymynech and Deythur. Townships of Tirymynach and Gungrog Fawr. Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, John Bishton and Henry Bowman. Road surveyor; Thomas Bridgen.

/20/R

Act 1788 - 89, 29 G.III

Parishes

Llansantffraid, Llanfechain, Llanfihangel and Meifod.

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Mechen Iscoed and Plas y Dinas. Townships of Meliniog Fach, Dolwen, Ystymcolwyn and Ystymgynnon; Llysfechan, Bodunfoel, Llaethbwlch and Llansantffraid. Map (1) and schedule. Scale: 9 chs (=1").

Commissioners

John Bishton

/26/R

Act 1788 - 89, 29 G.III

Parishes

Llanfechain and Llansantffraid Pool.

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Mechen Iscoed and Plas y Dinas. Townships of Llanfechen, Cefynlyfno. Lledrod, Meliniog Fawr and Llanychymris. Map (1) and schedule. Scale 9 chs. (=1").

Commissioners

John Bishton.

Act

/43/F

1788 - 89, 29 G.III

Parishes Llanfihangel -yng-Ngwynfa.

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Mechen Iscoed and Plas y Dinas. Township of Llaethbwlch. Waste land, commons and open field enclosure of arable, meadow and pasture. Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated. 1798 30th May

1798 30th May

1828 22nd Aug

Commissioners David Jones

/44/F

1788 - 89, 29 G.III

Parishes

Act

Llanfyllin

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Llanfyllin. Townships of Globwlch and Bachie. Waste land enclosed and sold in order to defray the cost of rebuilding the Market House at Llanfyllin. Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews

/4/R

Act 1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes Chapelry of Wolstonnyend.

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Trelyston. Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- Richard George.

/34/R

1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Act

Parishes Chapelry of Wolstonnyend.

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Trelyston. Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- Richard George.

/33/F

Act 1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes Churchstoke

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Lower Hopton, Bacheldre and Westmadoc.

1797 1st Jan

1803 6th Dec

1803 6th Dec

1803 6th Dec

Maps (3) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- Richard George.

/47/R

Act 1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes Churchstoke

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Lower Hopton, Bacheldre and Westmadoc. Maps (3) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- Richard George.

/36/F

1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes

Forden

Act

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Edderton, Woodluston, Wropton, Forden, Munlin, Thornbury and Hem. Maps (5) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- Richard George.

/46/R

1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes

Act

Forden

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Edderton, Woodluston, Wropton, Forden, Munlin, Thornbury and Hem. Maps (5) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- Richard George.

/29/F

1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes

Act

1803 6th Dec

1803 6th Dec

1803 6th Dec

 $1803 \; 7^{th} \, Dec$

Llanmerewig

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Llanmerewig. Map and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- Richard George.

/35/F

1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes

Act

Churchstoke

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Caeliber Isa, Gwernygo, Bahaillon, Gwenthrew and Upper Hopton. Maps (5) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- Richard George.

/37/F

1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes Newtown

Act

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Newtown Green and Dyffryn Llanfair. Maps (2) and schedule. Scale: 1ch. (=1") and 12 chs. (=1").

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- John Evans.

/40/F

Act 1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes Llanllwchaiarn

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Aberbechan, Gwested, Kilcowen and Hendidley. Maps (4) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyors:- John Evans and John Humphreys. 1805 2nd Feb

1806 27th Mar

1806 19th June

/39/F

Act 1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes Bettws

Dettins

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Dolforwyn, Garthgellin, Ucheldre and Llaneithion. Maps (4) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- John Evans and John Humphreys.

/31/F

Act 1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes

Berriew

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Keelcochwyn, Penthryn and Brincamisir. Maps (3) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- John Humphreys.

/38/F

Act 1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes Manafon

Manaton

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Manafon, Gaynog, Manafon Llys and Manafon Llan. Maps (3) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews, Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones. Surveyor:- John Humphreys.

/1/**R**

1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes Tregynon

Act

Lands Enclosed Manors Of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Aberhaley, Llanfechan and Pwllan. Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated. 1807 22nd Sept

1807 22nd Sept

1815 31st Aug

Commissioners

Thomas Jones Valentine Vickers and John Dyer.

/5/R

1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes

Act

Manafon

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Township of Dwyriew. Map (1) and Schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Jones, Valentine Vickers and John Dyer.

/18/R

Act 1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes Aberhafesp

Lands Enclosed Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Township of Aberhafesp. Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Jones, Valentine Vickers and John Dyer. Surveyor:- John Humphreys.

/25/R

1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes Llanwyddelan

Act

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. Townships of Penymis, Treganol and Pencoed. Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Jones, Valentine Vickers and John Dyer.

/30/F

Act 1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes Forden and Churchstoke

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. The boundary of the manor of Overgorther.

1815 31st Aug

1815 31st Aug

1818 5th Oct

1815 31st Aug

Maps (2) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Jones, Valentine Vickers and John Dyer.

/32/F

1795 - 96, 36 G.III

Parishes

Act

Aberhavesp, Bettws, Llandyssul, Berriew, Llanllwchaiarn, Llanmerewig, Llanwyddelan, Manafon, Newtown and Tregynon.

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Kedewen, Hopton and Overgorther. The boundary of the manor of Kedewen. Maps (3) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners Thomas Jones, Valentine Vickers and John Dyer.

/14/R

1796 - 97, 37 G.III

Parishes Kerry

Act

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Kerry. Townships of Cefnybernin, Caeliberucha, Goedtre, Penygelly, Manllwyd, Cloddie, Trefllan, Brinllowarch, Drefor and Feen. Cilrhiew, Cefnymynech, Gwernesgob, Weedolfor, Garthilin and Graig. Also parts of Caeliberisa, Bahaillon and Gwenthrew. Maps (7) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Valentine Vickers Surveyor:- William Pugh.

/9/R

Act 1796 - 97, 37 G.III

Parishes

Kerry and Mochdre

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Kerry. The boundary of the manor of Kerry. Maps (4) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners Valentine Vickers

/10/R

1809 - 10, 50 G.III

Act

Parishes Llanfair-Caereinion

1807 24th Nov

1814 20th June

1818 4th July

1818 8th Oct

Montgomeryshire Quarter Sessions 21

Lands Enclosed Manor of Caereinion Iscoed. Townships of Brinelen, Kylyrwch, Gallygasson and Penarth. Maps (2) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Valentine Vickers

/15/R

Act 1809 - 10, 50 G.III

Parishes Castle Caereinion

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Caereinion Iscoed. Townships of Cwmgorror, Castle and Nantforch.. Maps (1) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners Valentine Vickers

Act

/23/R

1809 - 10, 50 G.III

Parishes

Llanfair Caereinion

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Caereinion Iscoed. Townships of Llanfair, Rhiwhiriarth, Pentyrch and Rhosaflo. Maps (2) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners Valentine Vickers

/7/R

Act 1809 - 10, 50 G.III

Parishes

Llangyniew

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Caereinion Iscoed. Townships of Llangyniew, Gwaenynog-issa, Mathrafal and Cynhinfa. Maps (4) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners Valentine Vickers Surveyor:- C. Mickleburgh.

/28/R

Act 1809 - 10, 50 G.III 1819 3rd Dec

1822 18th Dec.

1818 4rd July

1826 26th Aug

Parishes Llanfair-Caereinion

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Caereinion Iscoed. Townships of Gwaenynog-ucha, Bringlas, Dolgead, Llanllothian-ucha and Heniarth. Maps (3) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Valentine Vickers

/6/R

1809 - 10, 50 G.III

Parishes

Act

Castle Caereinion, Llanfair-Caereinion and Llangyniew.

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Caereinion Iscoed. Townships of Nantforch, Llanfair, Gellygasson, Kylyrwch, Brinelin, Penarth, Rhiewhiriarth,, Rhosaflo, Pentyrch, Gwaenynogucha, Bringlas, Dolgead, Llanllothian-ucha, Llanllothian-isa and Heniarth. Gwaenynog-issa, Mathrafal and Cynhinfa and Llangyniew. Cwm Goror and Castle. Map (1) No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Valentine Vickers

/22/R

Act 1810 - 11, 51. G.III

Parishes

Llanfyllin

Lands Enclosed

Manors of Llyfyllin and Mechen Uwchoed. Townships of Brynelltyn, Garthgell and Bodfach. Bodybban and Bodran. Cammen and Rhiewnachor. Nanthalen, Globwll and Bachie. Maps (5) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Henry Bowman

1819 10th May

1826 29th Nov.

/RA PRIVATE ENCLOSURE OF LAND

/41/F

1831 - 32, 2 W.IV

Parishes

Act

Alberbury (that part which lies in the County of Montgomery).

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Bausley. Township of Bausley - Bausley Hill. Map (2) and schedule. Scale: 4 chs. (=1")

Commissioners

William Wyley

/49/Vol II

Act 1815 - 16, 56 G.III

Parishes Trefeglwys

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Arustley. Townships of Dolgwden, Bodaioch, Maestrefgomer, Glyntrefnant and Eskirieth. Maps (6) and schedule. Scale 6 chs. (=1").

Commissioners John Matthews, John Humphreys, John Dyer and George Nuttall Surveyor: R Piercy

/50/Vol. III Act

1815 - 16, 56 G.III

Parishes Llanidloes

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Arustley. Townships of Cilmachallt, Morfodion and Glynhafren Iscoed. Maps (3) and scehedule. Scale: 6 chs. (=1"); 8 chs. (=1")

Commissioners John Matthews, John Humphreys, John Dyer and George Nuttall Surveyor: William Jones

/51/Vol. IV Act

1815 - 16, 56 G.III

Parishes Llandinam

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Arustley. Townships of Carnedd, Gwernerin, Trewythen, Rhydfaes, Penstrowed, Caersws, Esgob and Castle. Llandinam, Dethenydd and Weeg. Maps (10) only.

1828 21st Feb.

1828 21st Feb.

1835 11th June

Scale: 6 chs. (=1").

/13/R.

1814 - 15, 55 G.III

Parishes

Act

Llanerfyl and Llanfair Caereinion

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Caereinion Uwchcoed. Townships of Coedtalog, Cenewill, Crane, Lower Cefn Llys and Upper Cefn Llys. Maps (5) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Valentine Vickers

/48/Vol. I

1815 - 16, 56 G.III

Parishes

Act

Llanidloes

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Arustley. Townships of Hengynwith Fach, Treflyn, Brithdir, Croesllwybir, Manledd and Ystradynod. Maps (7) and schedule. Scale: 6 chs. (=1"); 8 chs (=1")

Commissioners

John Matthews, John Humphreys, John Dyer, John Maughan and George Nuttall Ratifiers: Rev. Evan Jones and John Mytton Surveyor: William Jones

/27/R.

Act Articles of Agreement, dated 19th November 1807

Parishes

Welshpool

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Llanerchydol. Township of Llanerchydol. Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners Thomas Jones

/42/F.

Act Articles of Agreement dated 7th May 1810, between the Rt Hon. Edward Earl of Powys and John Probert of Copthorn, Salop (Lords of the Manor of Mochnant) and 18 others, (inc. Sir W W Wynn).

Parishes

Hirnant

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Mochnant. Townships of Tre Fedw and Tre Lan.

1826 23rd Aug.

1828 21st Feb.

1810 28th May

1814 26th Dec.

Maj Sca

Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Act

Arthur Davies Surveyor: Thomas Kyffin

/8R

Articles of Agreement, dated 1st May 1812.

Parishes Castlecaereinion, Berriew and Pool.

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Llanerchydol. Townships of Trehelig and Stretalfedan. Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Thomas Colley and Thomas Jones

/11/R

The Annual Enclosure Act, 1848.

Parishes Churchstoke

Act

Lands Enclosed

Todley Hill, the Roundtain Bank, Old Churchstoke Hall, Cowton Llanfawr and the Marsh in the Townships of Churchstoke and Hurdley. Map (1) and schedule. Scale: 3 chs. (=1")

Commissioners

Charles Mickleburgh

/45/R

The Annual Enclosure Act, 1848.

Parishes

Act

Llangurig

Lands Enclosed

Brynpostig Hill. Map (1) and schedule. Scale: 3 chs. (=1")

Commissioners

David Davies

/3/R

The Acts for the Enclosure, Exchange and Improvement of Land.

Parishes Hyssington

Act

Lands Enclosed

Township of Hyssington. Hyssington Marsh, Pwlley Green, Cefn Common, Llan Bank and May Pole Bank and Hyssington Bank.

1819 10th May

1853 2nd June

1857 28th May

1857 2nd Oct.

Township of Mucklewick. Mucklewick Hill, Little Common Goniting and Bridge Green. Map (1) and Schedule. Scale: 3 chs. (=1")

Commissioners

Thomas Jones Griffiths

/16/R

The Acts for the Enclosure, Exchange and Improvement of Land.

Parishes Llangurig

Act

Lands Enclosed

Townships of Glyngynwidd and Glynbrochan. Waunt-wrch, Blaenpathuog and Clap Llanerch. Map (1) and schedule. Scale: 3 chs. (=1")

Commissioners

David Davies

Act

/2/R

The Acts for the Enclosure, Exchange and Improvement of Land.

Parishes

Llanllugan and Castlecaereinion

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Llanllugan. Maps (2) and schedule. Scale: Map A: 3 chs. (=1") Map B: 6 chs. (=1")

Commissioners

William Parry, Edward Powell Parry and David Davies

/RA SHROPSHIRE ENCLOSURE AWARDS AND MAPS

/1/R

Act 1784 - 85, 25 G.III

Parish

Melverley

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Melverley. Townships of Melverley and Tir-y-coed. Maps (2) and schedule. Scale: 6 chs. (=1").

Commissioners

Henry Bowman and Thomas Matthews

1860 19th Jan

1862 6th Feb.

1789 26th Aug.

Act 1784 - 85, 25 G.III

Parish Kinnerley

Lands Enclosed

Manor of Kinnerley. Townships of Kinnerley and Edgerley. Maps (3) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Henry Bowman and Thomas Matthews

/3/R

/2/R

Act 1784 - 85, 25 G.III

Parish Kinnerley

Lands Enclosed

The Boundary Manor of Kinnerley. Map (1) and schedule. No scale indicated.

Commissioners

Henry Bowman and Thomas Matthews

1789 25th Aug.

1789 26th Aug.

A LIST OF COMMISSIONERS, VALUERS AND SURVEYORS

Commissioners

Thomas Matthews of Shelderton, Salop John Bishton of Killsall, Salop Henry Bowman of Knockin Hall, Salop David Jones of Llanfyllin, Montgomeryshire Thomas Colley of Cefngwifed, Montgomeryshire Thomas Jones of Penbryn, Montgomeryshire, (formerly of Lymore Hall) Valentine Vickers of Cranmere, Salop John Dyer of Morviel, Salop John Matthews of Mold, Flint John Humphreys of Tyncoed, Montgomeryshire William Wyley of Admaston, Salop John Maughan George Nuttall

Valuers

Thomas Jones of Penbryn, Montgomeryshire Arthur Davies of The Hayes, Salop Thomas Colley of Cefngwifed, Montgomery Charles Mickleburgh of Montgomery David Davies of Froodvale, Conwil Elvet, Carmarthen William Parry of Morfodion, Llanidloes, Montgomeryshiire Edward Powell Parry of Morfodion, Llanidloes, Montgomeryshiire Thomas Jones Griffiths

Surveyors

Samuel Botham of Uttoxeter, Staffordshire Arthur Davies of Oswestry, Salop Thomas Kyffin of Copthorn, Salop Thomas Bridgen Plescins of Welshpool, Montgomeryshire Richard George of Montgomery John Evans of Tregynon, Montgomeryshire John Humphreys of Tynycoed, Montgomeryshire William Pugh of Trefllan, Montgomeryshire Charles Mickleburgh of Montgomery William Jones of Llanidloes, Montgomeryshire R Piercy of Llanidloes, Montgomeryshire

/RE PARLIAMENTARY ELECTIONS

/REa Annuity Roll

/1

Roll of memorials of grants of annuities and rent charges, 1774 - 1809, comprising ten deeds. These grants were registered under the Act of 3 Geo.III 'to prevent fraudulent and occasional votes in the election of Knights of the Shire...as far as relates to the rights of voting by virtue of an annuity or rent charge.'

/RE1 Land Tax

Land Tax assessments: returns from townships giving names of owners and occupiers and sometimes names of tenements. Further Land Tax assessments for Montgomeryshire, (only figures and summaries), for the period 1836 - 31 will be found in the National Library of Wales, Powysland Club, parcel 11, (see Annual Report 1966, pp. 57 - 8).

/1 /2	Hundred of Montgomery, Upper Division Hundred of Machynlleth	1792 1794
/REe	Electoral Registers	
/1	Register for the Borough of Montgomery, (Llanfyllin, Llanidloes, Machynlleth, Montgomery, Newtown and Welshpool). (Item lost while at the National Library of Wales in 1988).	1861
/2	Register for the Borough of Montgomery, (Llanfyllin, Llanidloes, Machynlleth, Montgomery, Newtown and Welshpool).	1862
/3	Register for the Borough of Montgomery, (Llanfyllin, Llanidloes, Machynlleth, Montgomery, Newtown and Welshpool).	1867
/4	Register for the Borough of Montgomery, (Llanfyllin, Llanidloes, Machynlleth, Montgomery, Newtown and Welshpool).	1868
/5	Register for the Borough of Montgomery, (Llanfyllin, Llanidloes, Machynlleth, Montgomery, Newtown and Welshpool).	1869
/6	Register for the Borough of Montgomery, (Llanfyllin, Llanidloes, Machynlleth, Montgomery, Newtown and Welshpool).	1870
/7	Register for the Borough of Montgomery, (Llanfyllin, Llanidloes, Machynlleth, Montgomery, Newtown and Welshpool).	1871
/8	Register for the Borough of Montgomery, (Llanfyllin, Llanidloes, Machynlleth, Montgomery, Newtown and Welshpool).	1872
/9	Register for the Borough of Montgomery, (Llanfyllin, Llanidloes, Machynlleth, Montgomery, Newtown and Welshpool).	1873
/10	Register for the Borough of Montgomery, (Llanfyllin, Llanidloes, Machynlleth, Montgomery, Newtown and Welshpool).	1874
/11	Register for the Borough of Montgomery, (Llanfyllin, Llanidloes, Machynlleth, Montgomery, Newtown and Welshpool).	1876
/12	Register for the county of Montgomery, (damaged and incomplete: Polling districts A - Llanerfyl only.).	1887
/13	Papers relating to the registration of voters.	1885 - 8

See also: M/QS/HMR the H Meredith Roberts papers, under 'Miscellaneous'

/RO OATHS OF ALLEGIANCE

Rolls in which office holders subscribe to the oaths of allegiance, abjuration (presumably of papacy?) and supremacy. M/Q/RO/1 and 2 also contain declarations against transubstantiation. The rolls contain signatures only, with no indication of office. Some of the early rolls are endorsed 'Qualification Roll.' Only M/Q/RO/1-4 are in fact rolls, the others are folded membranes.

/1 Oath of allegiance roll	1755 - 1759
/2 Oath of allegiance roll	1759 - 1761
/3 Oath of allegiance roll	1761 - 1764
/4 Oath of allegiance roll	1766 - 1769
/5 Oath of allegiance roll	1770 - 1777
/6 Oath of allegiance roll	1777 - 1782
/7 Oath of allegiance roll	1794 - 1797
/8 Oath of allegiance roll	1797 - 1800
/9 Oath of allegiance roll	1801 - 1812
/10 Oath of allegiance roll	1838 - 1844
/11 Oath of allegiance roll	1842 - 1844
/12 Oath of allegiance roll	1845 - 1851
/13 Oath of allegiance roll	1852 - 1857
/14 Oath of allegiance roll	1858 - 1869

8

/ROd	OATHS OF DISSENTING MINISTERS	
/1	Oaths under the Act of 1 William & Mary, C.1. Eight signatures only	Mid C19th
/RP	DEPOSITED PLANS OF PUBLIC UNDERTAKINGS	
	Statutorily deposited plans, sections and books of reference of public undertakings in connection with parliamentary Bills including many schemes which were never carried out. They have been transferred to the map room and are described in a schedule revised in 1974. Searchers are referred to this schedule. The plans constitute a well preserved series. In brief they include plans, sections and references for:- Montgomeryshire Canal 1814, Railway schemes 1844 - 1913 (96 schemes), Turnpike Roads 1803 - 1835 (13 schemes), Waterworks 1864 - 1920 (Newtown, Liverpool, Birmingham and London schemes).	
	Railway Plans, Sections and Books of Reference	
/1	 Aberystwyth and Welsh Coast Railway I. Aberystwyth to Caepenmachno II. Caepenmachno to Towyn III. Towyn to Barmouth IV. Barmouth to Porthmadoc V. Porthmadoc to Porthdinlleyn VI. Cae Penmachno to Machynlleth VII. Barmouth to Dolgellau VIII. Branch to Caernarfon (NB. No books of reference for V and VIII.) 	1861
/2	Aberystwyth and Welsh Coast Railway Extensions and Deviations &c: Aberystwyth Harbour; Junction with Manchester & Milford Railway; Line to Festiniog; Deviation at Garreg; Road Embankment and Bridge across Dovey; Road, Embankment and Bridge over Mawddach.	1862 - 1863
/3	Aberystwyth and Welsh Coast Railway Extentions and Deviations at Aberdovey, Barmouth, Penrhyndeudraeth and Porthmadoc.	1864 - 1865
/4	Bishops Castle Railway Main Line.	1860
/5	<i>Bishops Castle Railway</i> Deviations and Additional Works at Chirbury, Churchstoke, Simond's Castle, Eaton and Horderley.	1864 - 1865
/6	<i>Bishops Castle Railway</i> Extensions to Montgomery Station, Craven Arms Station and Wenlock Railway at Marsh Farm.	1864 - 1865
/7	Bishops Castle and Montgomery Railway Main Line	1878
/8	Bishops Castle Railway Extension to Montgomery.	1883
/9	Burton upon Trent, Stafford, Shrewsbury and Newtown Railway. Main Line	1845

/10	Cambrian Railway Coast Extension.	1865
/11	<i>Cambrian Railway</i> New Works, Deviations and Extensions: parishes of Abererch, Deneio, Llanor, Penrhos, Llanbedrog, Llangian, Llanengan, Ynyscynhaiarn, Llanfihangel y Traethau, Llanfrothen, Oswestry, Newtown, Llanymynech, Llanfihangel Geneu'r Glyn, Towyn and Llandecwyn.	1866
/12	<i>Cambrian Railway</i> Additional lands at Four Crosses, Moat Lane Junction, Glandovey and Llangelynen.	1896
/13	Cambrian Railway Llanymynech Curve. Plans and sections only.	1896
/14	Cambrian Railway Glandovey Bridge.	1901
/15	Cambrian Railway Additional lands in parishes of Llanystumdwy, Forden and Machynlleth.	1906
/16	Cambrian Railway Land at Caersws. Viaducts at Traeth Mawr and Dovey.	1913
/17	<i>Corris, Machynlleth, Aberdovey and Towyn Railway</i> From Penrhyn to Aberdovey and Towyn with Branches. Plans and sections only.	1852
/18	Corris, Machynlleth, Aberdovey and Towyn Railway Line to Quarry at Aberllefnni	1857
/19	<i>Corris, Machynlleth, Aberdovey and Towyn Railway</i> Extension from Ty Cam to Tir Stent and Dolgellau. Plans and sections only.	1863
/20	<i>East and West Wales Railway</i> Parish of Llanilar to Llansantffraid Cwmdeuddwr: Cwmdeuddwr to New Radnor.	1897 - 1898
/21	East and West Wales Railway Aberystwyth; Llanilar - Llangurig - Nantmel - New Radnor.	1898 - 1899
/22	Gloucester, Aberystwyth and Central Wales Railway (MF - only a plan.) Within the counties of Hereford, Brecon and Radnor.	1845
/23	Great Western Railway Forden.	1923
/24	Great Western Railway Llandinam, Machynlleth and Towyn.	1925
/25	Llanfair Light Railway Welshpool to Llanfair.	1865
/25a	Llanfair and Meifod Light Railway Llanfair to Ardleen.	1896
/26	Llanfyllin Railway	1860

	Llanfyllin to Llanymynech.	
/27	Llanfyllin and Llangynog Railway Llanfyllin to Llangynog.	1873
/28	Llanfyllin to Llangynog Railway Llanfyllin to Llangynog. Plans and sections only.	1897
/29	Llanidloes to Newtown Railway Main Line: Cilmachallt, Morfodion, Hengynwydd, Llandinam, Maesmawr, Penstrowed, Scafell, Newtown.	1852
/30	Llanidloes to Newtown Railway Extension to Llangurig.	1853
/31	<i>Llanidloes to Newtown Railway</i> Proposed alterations and Extension to the canal near Newtown.	1855
/32	Llanidloes to Newtown Railway Extension to Shropshire Union Canal at Newtown.	1858
/33	<i>Llanidloes to Newtown Railway</i> Powers as to Capital and Revival of Powers as to land. Plans and sections.	1863 - 1864
/34	Llanidloes and Newtown, Mid Wales, Manchester and Milford Railways Line from Llanidloes to Penpontbren.	1861 - 1862
/35	London and North Western Railway Shrewsbury to Newtown. Plans and sections only.	1852
/36	London and North Western Railway Shrewsbury to Newtown. Book of Reference only.	1853
/37	London and North Western Railway Additional land in Berriew. Plans and sections only.	1872
/38	London and North Western Railway Additional land at Gwernfele and Guilsfield.	1901
/39	London and North Western Railway Additional land at Gwernfele and Guilsfield.	1902
/40	Manchester and Birmingham Continuation and Welsh Junction Railway from Crewe to Aberystwyth Aberystwyth - Llanidloes; Welshpool - Oswestry - Crewe.	1845
/41	Manchester, Liverpool, Swansea and Milford Haven Junction Railway Llanidloes - Llandovery	1858
/42	Manchester and Milford Haven Junction Railway Pencader to Llanidloes	1855
/43	Manchester and Milford Haven Junction Railway Pencader to Llanidloes. Plans and sections only.	1859

/44	Manchester and Milford Haven Junction Railway Branch from Llangurig to Rhayader.	1861 - 1862
/45	Manchester and Milford Haven Junction Railway Lines in Llanbadarn Fawr and Llanfihangel y Creuddyn.	1862 - 1863
/46	Manchester and Milford Haven Junction Railway Deviations and New Lines: parishes of Llangurig, Gwnnws, Yspytty Ystwyth, Ystrad Meurig, Caron, Lledrod, Llanilar, Llanfihangel y Creuddyn and Llanbadarn Fawr, (lines 1,2 and 3).	1864
/47	Mid Wales Railway Branch from the Marteg Valley to Llangurig.	1861 - 1862
/48	Mid Wales Railway Llanidloes to Brecon.	1861 - 1862
/49	<i>Mid Wales Railway</i> Road Deviations and Level Crossings: Marteg Valley to Llangurig.	1862 - 1863
/50	<i>Mid Wales Railway</i> Western Extensions etc: Trawscoed to Marteg Valley.	1865
/51	Montgomeryshire Railway Sections of line between Oswestry and Newtown.	1852
/52	Montgomeryshire and Rea Valley Railway Oswestry to Newtown and Branch to Llanymynech.	1853
/53	Mowddy Railway Cemmaes Road to Dinas Mawddy.	1865
/54	Newtown and Machynlleth Railway Llandinam to Machynlleth	1856
/55	Newtown and Oswestry Railway Main Line	1854
/56	<i>North and South Wales Railway</i> Carmarthen to Newtown with a branch from the Cawdor Arms Inn (Llanarthney) to the Cross Hands Inn (Llannon).	1852
/57	North and South Railway Llanidloes to Lampeter	1853
/58	North and South Wales and Worcester Railway Newtown Branch	1845
/59	North and South Wales and Worcester Railway Branch line to Cardigan and Carmarthen - Machynlleth.	1845
/60	Oswestry and Llangynog Railway Oswestry to Llangynog	1869 - 1870
/61	Oswestry and Llangynog Railway Railways 1 - 4; Oswestry and Moreton to Llangynog.	1872 - 1873
/62	Oswestry and Llangynog Railway	1882

	Railways 1 - 3; Llanymynech and Moreton to Llangynog. Plans and sections only.	
/63	Oswestry and Newtown Railway Level Crossings and alterations of inclines. Plans and sections only.	1859
/64	Oswestry and Newtown Railway New branches and other railways.	1860 - 1861
/65	Oswestry and Newtown Railway Additional lands at Oswestry, Montgomery and Newtown; Tregynon Branch.	1862 - 1863
/66	Oswestry and Newtown, Llanidloes and Newtown and Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railways Revival of Powers; at Oswestry, Forden and Montgomery.	1861 - 1862
/67	Radnorshire Railways Llangunllo - Presteigne Llangunllo - Llandinam Llanbister - Llangunllo	1865
/68	Radnorshire, Aberystwyth and Welsh Midland Junction Railway Kinnersley (Hereford) to Aberystwyth.	1845
/69	Shrewsbury and Aberystwyth Railway Main Line and Branches.	1852
/70	Shrewsbury and Birmingham Railway Main Line; plans and sections only.	1844
/71	Shrewsbury and Birmingham Railway Extensions Shrewsbury to Newtown. Plans and sections only.	1844
/72	Shrewsbury and North Wales Railway Alterations &c.	1864 - 1865
/73	Shrewsbury and North Wales railway Meifod Valley Extensions and various deviations and alterations.	1865 - 1866
/74	Shrewsbury and Potteries Junction Railway Minsterley and Bishops Castle Extensions.	1865 - 1866
/75	Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railway Main Line and Branch to Minsterley.	1855
/75a	Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railway Main Line and Branches. Plans and sections only.	1855
/76	Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railway Cefn to Shrewsbury and Minsterley Branch. Book of Reference only.	1855 - 1856
/77	Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railway Deviation and Alterations.	1859 - 1860
/78	Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railway Extension to Bishop's Castle and to join Oswestry and Newtown Railway at Caerflos; Branch to Minsterley; level Crossing at Alberbury.	1860 - 1861
/79	Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railway	1862

	Alterations at Alberbury and widening of main line from Shrewsbury to Buttington.	
/80	Shrewsbury, Wolverhampton, Dudley and Birmingham Railway Main Line and Branches. Book of Reference only.	1844
/81	Shropshire Railways Deviations etc., parishes of Llanymynech, Llanyblodwel, Llansantffraid, Llansilin, Llangedwyn, Llanrheadr ym Mochant, Pennant Melangell and Llangynnog.	1891
/82	Shropshire Union Railway and Canal Newtown to Crewe with Branches.	1845
/83	Shropshire Union Railway and Canal Deviations at Berriew and Whittington and alterations between West Felton and Whittington. Plans and sections only.	1847 - 1848
/84	Shropshire Union Railway and Canal Branch to canal at Middlewich. Plans and sections only.	1868
/85	Shropshire Union Railways and Canal and London and North Western Railways Buttington to Welshpool and Newtown. (Conversion of canal to railway purposes.	1859
/86	<i>Tanat Valley Light Railway</i> Llangynog to Porth-y-Waen near Llanyblodwel	1897
/87	Van Railway Caersws to Melin-y-Wern. Plans and sections only.	1872
/88	Welshpool and Llanfair Railway Llanfair to Welshpool with branch to Mathrafal.	1876 - 1877
/89	Welshpool and Llanfair Railway Alterations at Welshpool and Mathrafal.	1881 - 1882
/90	Welshpool and Llanfair Railway Welshpool to Llanfair.	1886 - 1887
/91	Welshpool and Llanfair Railway Welshpool to Llanfair.	1886 - 1887
/92	West Midland, Shrewsbury and Coast of Wales Railway Porthmadoc to Corwen.	1860
/93	West Shropshire Mineral Railway Deviations and Extensions.	1862 - 1863
/94	West Shropshire Mineral Railway Branches and Alterations.	1863 - 1864
/95	West Shropshire Mineral Railway New Lines.	1863 - 1864
/96	Worcester and Pontdinlleyn Railway Main Line.	1845

	Roads	
/97	Plan of a proposed new line of turnpike road from Llangurig towards Rhayader. Plan and Book of Reference.	1825
/98	Abergwydol: Survey and Sections of proposed alterations. Plan only.	1827
/99	Plan of the proposed alteration of the turnpike road from Newtown to Dolfor. Plan and Book of Reference.	1825
/100	Map of an intended branch road from the Wynnstay Arms Inn, Llanbrynmair to Mallwyd. Plan only.	not dated
/101	Plan of an intended new road from Rhayader to Llangurig.	1828
/102	Survey of the proposed turnpike road from the Four Crosses (Mont.) to the Cross Guns (Salop) and from Oswestry to the Rolly House (Salop). Plan only.	1825
/103	New Road over Pont Tycoed, Pentre. Plan and Declaration. (Badly damaged).	1835
/104	Proposed roads within the parish of Berriew. Plan, (fragmented and unsuitable for consultation).	1803
/105	Diversion of road within the parish of Churchstoke. Plan, (fragmented and unsuitable for consultation).	1812
/106	Plan of the new line of road from Velindre Bridge (Radnor) to Dolfor Green (Mont.).	1834
/107	Roads from Newtown to Builth, Dolfor to Velindre and Gilfach Bridge to Dolfor. Plan only, (unsuitable for consultation).	1833
/108	Plan of proposed turnpike road from Minsterley (Salop) to Churchstoke (Mont.). Plan and Book of Reference.	1833
/109	Plan and reference book for road from Bishop's Castle to Pontesford (Plan unsuitable for use)	1831
	Bridges	
/110	Plan of Llanymynech Bridge with schedule.	1825
/111	Plan of Aberhiriaeth Bridge, (very badly damaged).	1834
/112	Cwm Llinau Bridge between Mallwyd and Machynlleth.	1834
/113	Design for a new bridge over the Mechan at Pontllogel.	1818
/114	Plan of Penre Bridge, (badly damaged).	1835
/115	New bridge at Heniarth.	
	Waterworks	
/116	<i>Birmingham Corporation Water</i> Plans, sections and Book of Reference. Supply from the rivers Elan and Claerwen.	1891 - 1892
/117	<i>Liverpool Corporation Waterworks</i> Plans and sections of intended new works, for obtaining a supply of water from	1880

	the Rivers Vyrnwy, Marchnant and 'Conwy.'	
/118	Liverpool Corporation Waterworks plans, sections and Book of Reference. Supply from Vyrnwy.	1919 - 1920
/119	London Water (Welsh supply) Plans, sections and Book of Reference. Rivers Irfon, Towy and Wye.	1898 - 1899
/120	London Water (Welsh supply) Plans, sections and Book of Reference. Rivers Irfon, Towy and Wye.	1899 - 1900
/121	<i>Newtown Waterworks</i> Plans, section and Book of Reference. Parishes of Newtown, Llanllwchaiarn and Kerry.	1864 - 1865
/122	Newtown Waterworks Plans, sections and Book of Reference. Parishes of Newtown, Llanllwchaiarn, Kerry and Mochdre.	1872
/123	Vyrnwy and Severn Embankment and Drainage. Plans, section and Book of Reference.	1863 - 1864
	Micellaneous	
/124	Plan of Newtown and Llanllwchaiarn Gas Works.	1899
/125	O.S. ¹ / ₄ " - 1 mile. Administrative diagram showing Montgomeryshire Sanitary Districts and Civil Parishes.	1888
/126	Garthmil-Newtown, Montgomery Canal	?
/RQ	QUALIFICATION ROLLS	
/RQ	QUALIFICATION ROLLS The qualification is that for deputy lieutenants or militia officers. Qualification was by property. The 'rolls' are, strictly speaking, files of declaration. The parishes in which the property lies are named.	
/ RQ /1	The qualification is that for deputy lieutenants or militia officers. Qualification was by property. The 'rolls' are, strictly speaking, files of declaration. The	1760 - 1763
/1 /2	The qualification is that for deputy lieutenants or militia officers. Qualification was by property. The 'rolls' are, strictly speaking, files of declaration. The parishes in which the property lies are named. Qualification Roll Qualification Roll	1769 - 1797
/1	The qualification is that for deputy lieutenants or militia officers. Qualification was by property. The 'rolls' are, strictly speaking, files of declaration. The parishes in which the property lies are named. Qualification Roll	
/1 /2 /3 /4	The qualification is that for deputy lieutenants or militia officers. Qualification was by property. The 'rolls' are, strictly speaking, files of declaration. The parishes in which the property lies are named. Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll	1769 - 1797 1802 - 1832
/1 /2 /3	The qualification is that for deputy lieutenants or militia officers. Qualification was by property. The 'rolls' are, strictly speaking, files of declaration. The parishes in which the property lies are named. Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll TURNPIKE TRUSTS Turnpike Trusts were obliged to send annually to the Clerk of the Peace a copy of their accounts. For the surviving records of the Trusts themselves see	1769 - 1797 1802 - 1832
/1 /2 /3 /4	The qualification is that for deputy lieutenants or militia officers. Qualification was by property. The 'rolls' are, strictly speaking, files of declaration. The parishes in which the property lies are named. Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll TURNPIKE TRUSTS Turnpike Trusts were obliged to send annually to the Clerk of the Peace a copy of their accounts. For the surviving records of the Trusts themselves see M/Q/T. Annual statements for the Montgomeryshire First District. Include detailed	1769 - 1797 1802 - 1832
/1 /2 /3 /4 / RT	The qualification is that for deputy lieutenants or militia officers. Qualification was by property. The 'rolls' are, strictly speaking, files of declaration. The parishes in which the property lies are named. Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll TURNPIKE TRUSTS Turnpike Trusts were obliged to send annually to the Clerk of the Peace a copy of their accounts. For the surviving records of the Trusts themselves see M/Q/T.	1769 - 1797 1802 - 1832 1846 - 1864
/1 /2 /3 /4 / RT /1-27	The qualification is that for deputy lieutenants or militia officers. Qualification was by property. The 'rolls' are, strictly speaking, files of declaration. The parishes in which the property lies are named. Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll TURNPIKE TRUSTS Turnpike Trusts were obliged to send annually to the Clerk of the Peace a copy of their accounts. For the surviving records of the Trusts themselves see M/Q/T. Annual statements for the Montgomeryshire First District. Include detailed balance sheets for each section Statement for Montgomeryshire Third District, with covering letter to the Clerk	1769 - 1797 1802 - 1832 1846 - 1864 1834 - 1860
/1 /2 /3 /4 / RT /1-27 /28	The qualification is that for deputy lieutenants or militia officers. Qualification was by property. The 'rolls' are, strictly speaking, files of declaration. The parishes in which the property lies are named. Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll TURNPIKE TRUSTS Turnpike Trusts were obliged to send annually to the Clerk of the Peace a copy of their accounts. For the surviving records of the Trusts themselves see M/Q/T. Annual statements for the Montgomeryshire First District. Include detailed balance sheets for each section Statement for Montgomeryshire Third District, with covering letter to the Clerk of the Peace. The Trust was abolished in 1879.	1769 - 1797 1802 - 1832 1846 - 1864 1834 - 1860
/1 /2 /3 /4 /RT /1-27 /28 /RX	The qualification is that for deputy lieutenants or militia officers. Qualification was by property. The 'rolls' are, strictly speaking, files of declaration. The parishes in which the property lies are named. Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll Qualification Roll TURNPIKE TRUSTS Turnpike Trusts were obliged to send annually to the Clerk of the Peace a copy of their accounts. For the surviving records of the Trusts themselves see M/Q/T. Annual statements for the Montgomeryshire First District. Include detailed balance sheets for each section Statement for Montgomeryshire Third District, with covering letter to the Clerk of the Peace. The Trust was abolished in 1879. REGISTERED: MICELLANEOUS Freeholders Book. A list of freeholders in the county qualified to serve on juries, as delivered to the Clerk of the Peace 1776 M. arranged under hundreds, parishes and townships. The only survivor of a valuable class of record.	1769 - 1797 1802 - 1832 1846 - 1864 1834 - 1860 1878 - 1879

	conveyances of tollhouses by trustees to private parties and appointments of gamekeepers.	
/4	Returns of freemasons from the Newtown, Llanidloes and Welshpool lodges. 5 returns.	1901, 1918 and nd
/5	Newtown Central Library, rules and regulations. Endorsed with certificate of the Registry of Friendly Societies. Signed by members of the Library Committee.	1905
/6	Special order made by the Electricity Commissioners relating to the boroughs of Welshpool and Montgomery and Forden Rural District. Endorsed with note of deposit.	1925

Justices

Apart from the two classes listed below, some single certificates containing the Justice's qualification oath, in accordance with the Justice's qualification Act of 18 Geo.II c. 20 (1745), will be found on M/Q/SR. For a convenient list of Justices, 1846 and 1921, see M/Q/CX 2.

/JC COMMISSIONS OF THE PEACE

/1	Commissions of the Peace	1816
/2	Commissions of the Peace	1825
/3	Commissions of the Peace	1830
/4	Commissions of the Peace	1837
/5	Commissions of the Peace	1845

/JQ JUSTICES QUALIFICATION ROLLS

Under the Act, Justices had to declare an oath that their estates were worth at least £100 a year. These 'rolls' are in fact rolled files of declarations. The parishes in which these lands lie are named in the declarations. Rolled with the declarations are membranes with signatures to the oath of allegiance and the 'justices oath'. M/Q/JQ/3 also includes writs of 'dedimus potestatem' for administration of the oath. M/Q/JQ/4 contains oaths of allegiance and 'justices oaths' only.

/1	Qualification Roll	1831 - 1836
/2	Qualification Roll	c. 1838 - 1840
/3	Qualification Roll (oaths to 1871)	1843 - 1875
/4	Qualification Roll	1872 - 1901

Clerk of the Peace

The Clerk of the Peace was of course involved in the keeping of all classes of records of Quarter Sessions. What is classed under M/Q/C are the purely administrative papers which do not fit conveniently under any other head. Most of what is described under M/Q/A might equally well have come under M/Q/C.

/CR RETURNS /1 Copy of the return to the Home Office of names and places of residence of 1801 justices, together with those of their clerks, according to petty sessional district. /2Letter from the Home Secretary requiring list of deputy lieutenants, 1814. 1814 Endorsed with list of names for reply, accompanied by a draft reply. /3 Return for poor law expenditure in p. Llanidloes. 1813-1815 Returns from parish officers relating to parish finance. The returns are made by /4 1817 order of the House of Lords, 1817. They include details for each year from 1800 to 1817 of the amount of poor rate, law expenses incurred, charges for county gaol and bridges, payments to wives of militia men, highway rate, church and constables rate and other charges not applicable to the relief and maintenance of the poor. Returns for about three quarters of parishes, arranged by hundreds and divisions. Census returns. An account of returns made by the Clerk of the Peace to the 1821 /5 Home Office under the Population Act; Overseer's schedule for parishes Llanfechain and Llansanffraid, which the Clerk of the Peace notes as not having been sent. /6 Returns of prisoners committed for trial at Quarter Sessions. Made in 1834-1839 accordance with a directive of Viscount Melville in 1834. Give name, age, charge and sentence. Cf. Similar returns under M/Q/AG. /7 Copy of return to the House of Commons of Friendly Societies registered in the 1824-5 year 1824-25. Lists in Newtown Liberal Society, Newtown Friendly United Society and Newtown Cambrian Society. Note: M/Q/SO records the filing transcripts of rules of Friendly Societies /CX **CLERK: MISCELLANOEUS** /1 Proclamation of Queen Victoria upon her succession 'for the Encouragement of 1837 Piety and Virtue and for the preventing and punishing of Vice Profaneness and Immorality', directed to the Clerk of the Peace. /2 Volume of extracts from Order Books, 1848-96. Arranged analytically, with 1848-96 index, a very useful volume. Includes apparently all matters of any substance for the Clerk's ready reference, e.g. the history of every county bridge for half a century may be seen at a glance. Lists of sheriffs and justices are continued to 1921, that of chairman Quarter Sessions runs from 1851 to 1910. A few entries from 1846 were added retrospectively. /3 Bill book of expenses of J P Harrison, Clerk of the Peace. 1848-50 1860-77 /4 Accounts relating to the 1860 Registration Act. Accounts are for expenses of the town clerk of Montgomery in carrying out the provisions of the Act. Endorsed with orders of Quarter Sessions relating to the accounts. 1 bundle.

/5 Letters enquiring about enclosure awards with extracts from awards made in 1849-70

	reply. One bundle.	
/6	Assessment lists, by parish, returned to the Clerk of the Peace by Unions, (under the 1864 Act). 6 /1 Forden Union /2 Llanfyllin Union /3 Newtown and Llanidloes Union	1875
/7	Statement showing the remuneration of Clerks of the Peace in England and Wales. Printed.	1880
/8	Papers relating to the Society of Clerks of the Peace. Include printed minutes, lists of members and papers relating to the Licensing Act of 1904.	1883-91 and 1904
/9	Notice of expiry of term of office of the governor appointed by Montgomeryshire Quarter Sessions to the University College of North Wales, Bangor, with printed copy of charter of the college.	1885
/10	Fishing Districts and Boards. Letter from the Board of Trade (Fisheries Department) enquiring about Fishery Districts and Boards of Conservators in the county. Annexed are replies from the secretaries of the Boards of Conservators of Wye F D, Severn F D and Joint Dovey, Mawddach and Glaslyn F D, giving particulars from the first meetings of the Boards in 1866.	1889
/11	Circulars. Orders in Council, letters from the Home Office and Treasury, rules of the Society of Clerks of the Peace. One bundle.	1889-1904
/12	File relating to improvements to the cells at Welshpool Assize Court.	1913-14
/CZ	PRINTED MATTER	
	Printed matter primarily of local concern, mostly Acts of Parliament, are numbered and listed below. The remainder consists of printed books, listed but not numbered and one box of Public Acts, neither listed nor numbered.	
/1	 An index to the Act of Parliament for the Caereinion Iscoed Enclosure. Printed by J Waidson, Welshpool, n.d. Bound with copies of: 41 Geo.III. An Act for consolidating in one Act certain provisions usually inserted in Acts of Enclosure, 1801. 51 Geo.III. An Act for enclosing lands in the manor of Caereinion Iscoed, 1810. Interleaved, stamped on cover 'Caereinion Iscoed Enclosure Acts, 1810. Edm. Edye'. 	C1810
/2	51 Geo.III. Act for enclosing lands in the manors of Llanfyllin and Mechan Uchoed.	1811
/3	53 Geo.III. An Act for repairing and improving several roads in the counties of Montgomery, Merioneth and Salop.	1813
/4	7 Geo.IV. An Act for building a bridge on the river Virniew near Llanymynech.	1826
/5	4 Wm.IV. An Act for improving and maintaining certain roads in the counties of Montgomery, Merioneth, Salop and Denbigh.	1834
/6	16 & 17 Vict. An Act for building a railway from Llanidloes to Newtown. To be called the Llanidloes and Newtown Railway. Endorsed with note of statutory deposit.	1853

/7	19 Vict. An Act to amend and extend the provisions of the 'Llanidloes and Newtown Railway Act, 1853'. Endorsed with note of statutory deposit.	1856
/8	19 & 20 Vict. An Act for building a railway from the Oswestry and Newtown Railway in the parish of Buttington to Shrewsbury.	1856
/9	24 & 25 Vict. An Act for building railways from the Oswestry and Newtown Railway near Montgomery to Bishops Castle.	1861
/10	24 & 25 Vict. An Act for building railways from Aberystwyth. To be called the 'Aberystwyth and Welsh Coast Railway'.	1861
/11	25 & 26 Vict. An Act for authorising the Aberystwyth and Welsh Coast Railway Company to build and maintain additional lines of railway.	1862
/12	38 & 39 Vict. An Act to confirm certain provisional orders of the Local Government Board relating to the Districts of Newtown and Llanllwchaiarn.	1875
/13	Bye-laws made by Her Majesty's Justices of the Peace for the county of Montgomery, acting as the county authority for the purpose of the Highways and Locomotives (Amendment) Act, 1878, and revised in 1880.	1879
/14	48 Vict. An Act to confirm certain orders of the Local Government Board under the provisions of the Divided Parishes and Poor Law Amendment Act, 1876, relating to the townships of Alberbury and Bauseley.	1885
/15	50 Vict. An Act to confirm a provisional order of the Local Government Board under the Highways and Locomotives (Amendment) Act, 1878, relating to the county of Montgomery.	1886
/16	55 & 56 Vict. An Act for empowering the Corporation of the city of Birmingham to obtain a supply of water from the rivers Elan and Claerwen,.	1892
	<i>Statutes at Large.</i> Runnington's revised edition in ten volumes (vols. 3 and 6 wanting), with supplementary volumes 11, 12 and 13 of 1798.	1786
	Reports from the select Committee on Public Records.	1800
	Population Act and Census Publications.	
	Abstract of answers and returns: enumeration's.	1801
	Abstract of answers and returns: preliminary observations, enumeration abstracts, parish register abstracts	1811
	Abstract of answers and returns: preliminary observations, enumeration abstracts, parish register abstracts	1821
	Comparative account of the population 1801,1811,1821 and 1831.	1831
	Population tables II: age, civil condition, occupation and birth place.	1851
	Religious worship: report and tables Tables for Monmouthshire and Wales.	1851 1891
	Abstract of returns relating to the expense and maintenance of the poor in England	1804
	The Statutes of the United Kingdom, vol. V, (Acts of 53 & 54 Geo.III)	1814
	A statement of the number of persons charged with criminal offences in England and Wales in the years 1810, 1811, 1812, 1813 and 1814.	1814

Report of the Commissioners for enquiring into county rates.	1836?
List of churches, chapels and places of public worship registered for solemnisation of marriages	1854
List of churches, chapels and places of public worship registered for solemnisation of marriages	1856
16 th Annual Report of the Registrar General	1856
Report of the Committee on intermediate and higher education in Wales	1881
Report of the Boundary Commissioners, (That part which relates to Montgomeryshire).	1888
One box of general Acts of Parliament	1805 and 1845-87

Sanitary Authorities

Following the Act of 1875, Boards of Guardians were constituted as Rural Sanitary Authorities in their respective unions. Very few records of the Rural Sanitary Authorities for Montgomeryshire have survived.

/SF FORDEN UNION

/ M	Minute books	
/1	Minute book (No 1)	1872 - 1887
/2	Minute book	1888 - 1894
/SM	MACHYNLLETH UNION	
/ P	Parochial Ledgers	
/1	Parochial ledger	1885 - 1894
/SN	NEWTOWN AND LLANIDLOES UNION	
/X	Miscellaneous	
/1	Letter-book Press copies. Indexed	1872 - 1888

M/T Turnpike Trusts

For an account of the several turnpike trusts in Montgomeryshire see Mont. Coll.LVII, pp. 2-16. Of only one of the Districts of these trusts have the records survived in official custody; the second District of the Bishops Castle Trust, also known as the Montgomery Second District. These were no doubt preserved by the accident of G D Harrison, (also Clerk of the Peace), being clerk to the trustees at the termination of the Trust in 1876.

For other records relating to turnpike trusts, see class M/Q/CT and M/Q/AH/5. For a substantial group of records of the Montgomeryshire First District see the Powysland Club deposit in the National Library of Wales, (Annual Report 1966, pp. 57-8 and 1967, p.57). The last of the Montgomeryshire Trusts expired in 1885, c.f. M/Q/AH 5.

MONTGOMERY SECOND DISTRICT TRUST

The 'Bishops Castle Act' by which the Trust was established was passed in 1768. The Second District was responsible for the Montgomery-Westbury road and other roads in the vicinity of Montgomery. The Trust was re-organised with increased powers by an Act of 1822. It came to an end in 1876

/1	Minute book of the trustees acting for the 'eastern division of the road leading from Montgomery to Westbury'.	1768-1822
/2	Minute book of the trustees acting for the Second District. Bound with a copy of the 1822 Act.	1847-76
/3	Churchstoke turnpike road, bundle of vouchers, (repair etc.).	1844
/4	Letter to the clerk from the Local Government Board relating to the termination of the Trust. With printed copies of relevant sections of general turnpike Acts from 1860.	1876

M/I Montgomeryshire Infirmary

The Montgomeryshire Infirmary at Newtown was opened in 1868 and taken over by the National Health Service in 1948. Until 1948 it was run by a Committee of Management.

/M MINUTE BOOKS /1 1867 - 1868 Minute book /2 Minute book 1868 - 1873 /3 Minute book 1878 - 1886 /4 Minute book 1899 - 1903 /5 Minute book 1903 - 1907 1908 - 1912 /6 Minute book /7 Minute book 1912 - 1917 /8 1921 - 1923 Minute book /9 1923 - 1927 Minute book /10 Minute book 1927 - 1930 Minute book 1931 - 1934 /11 /12Minute book 1934 - 1938 /13 Minute book 1938 - 1941 /14Minute book 1941 - 1943 /15 Minute book 1943 - 1946 /16 Minute book 1946 - 1948

Montgomeryshire Quarter Sessions 47

	Micellaneous	
/AC	LICENSING acc 191	
	Licensing Act, 1904: Compensation Authority: ledger accounts	1905-1934
/DE	MONTGOMERYSHIRE QUARTER SESSIONS: ENCLOSURE AWARDS acc 334	
/1	Llanfyllin under an Act for enclosing lands in the Manor of Llanfyllin and Mechen Uchoed, co. Montgomery, in townships of Brynelltyn, Garthgell, Bodfach, Bodyddon, Bodran, Cammen, Rhiwnachor, Nanthalan, Globwll and Bachie. Map 1: Brynelltyn, Garthgell and Bodfach Map 2: Cammen and Rhiewnachor Map 3: Nanthalan Map 4: Globwll and Bachie Map 5: Bodyddon and Bodran	
/FA	FINANCE: GENERAL ACCOUNTS	
	Printed account of the County Treasurer and receipts and expenditure on account of the County Constabulary Force. Used as basis for 1852-53 accounts.	1851-52
/ J	JUSTICES	
	acc 451 Justices oaths book Justices oaths book	1902 - 1934 1936-1971
/AP	ACTS OF PARLIAMENT (OTHER)	
6	acc 1789 28 & 20 Victoria, can eccui. An Act for making a Pailway from the Commercia	5 Jul 1865
0	28 & 29 Victoria, cap.cccvi. An Act for making a Railway from the Cemmes [Cemmais] Road Station on the Cambrian railway to near the Town of Dinas Mowddwy [Mawddwy], and for other Purposes	5 Jul 1805
7	28 & 29 Victoria, Cap.ccxxxv. An Act for supplying with water the Town and Neighbourhood of Newtown in the County of Montgomery	5 Jul 1865
M/QS/HMR	H MEREDITH ROBERTS PAPERS	Acc 569
	H Meredith Roberts was Coroner for Montgomeryshire, and also the Liberal Party election agent, in the early part of the C20th. The following material, relating to electoral registration in 1913, formed part of the coroners' records deposited at Powys County Archives Office, with the Quarter Sessions records, by the National Library of Wales	
/ R E	Registers of Electors	
/14	Ownership electors – Aberhosan and Machynlleth; townships of Isycoed, Uwchycoed and Penegoes	1913
/15	List of voters – Caereinion Fechan	1913
/16	Parochial list - Carno	1913
/17 /18	Occupiers list – Cemais Parochial electors - Darowen	1913 1913

/19	Ownership electors - Darowen	1913
/20	Occupiers list – Isygarreg	1913
/21	Occupiers list – Llanbrynmair	1913
/22	Occupiers list – Llanwrin	1913
/23	Parochial List - Machynlleth	1913
/24	Occupiers list – Penegoes	1913
/25	Occupiers list – Penegoes	1913
/26	List of voters - Uwch-y-gareg	1913
/27	Handwritten registration list of parishes and divisions	1913
/28	Handwritten list of ownership electors	n/d
19		
/C	Correspondence	
/1	Envelope containing letter from Montgomeryshire Central Liberal Assocation	30 Dec 1912
	to H M Roberts and a blank forms	
/2	Card from Geo Peate, Glanllyn, Llanbrynmair to H Meredith Roberts,	10 Jul 1913
12	Machynlleth	10 Jul 1915
/3	Letter from W Jones, Coed ddol to Mr Roberts	10 Jul 1913
/4	Letter from H Meredith Roberts re Montgomery Liberal Association	11 Jul 1913
/5	Letter from Montgomery Liberal Association to H Meredith Roberts	15 Jul 1913
/6	Letter from E Lewis, Henllan regarding tenancy of Henllan	14 Jul 1913
/7	Letter from Ivor Jones, Machynlleth Union to Mr Roberts	11 Jul 1913
/8	List of persons receiving Parochial Relief in Darowen to year end 15 Jul 1913	n/d
/9	Letter from Williams, Gittins & Taylor, Newtown to H Meredith Roberts	5 Aug 1913
/10	Letter from Williams, Gittins & Taylor, Newtown to H Meredith Roberts	13 Aug 1913
/11	Letter from Geo Peate to Mr Roberts	7 Aug 1913
/12	Letter from Montgomeryshire Central Liberal Association to Mr Roberts	18 Aug 1913
/13	Letter from Montgomeryshire Central Liberal Association to H Meredith	21 Aug 1913
/15	Roberts	211105 1715
/14	Receipt for 5s.0d made out to H M Roberts	26 Aug 1913
/14	-	-
	Letter from Montgomeryshire Central Liberal Association to Mr Roberts	11 Sep 1913
/16	Letter from Newtown Conservative & Unionist Association to Meredith	15 Sep 1913
17	Roberts	10.0 1010
/17	Letter from E Louis Jones to W Meredith Roberts	18 Sep 1913
/18	Letter from Liberal Central Association to G F Roberts	18 Sep 1913
/19	Letter from Montgomeryshire Central Liberal Association to Mr Roberts	1 Oct 1913
/20	Letter from Montgomeryshire Central Liberal Association to Mr Roberts	26 Nov 1913
/21	Letter from Geo Peate, Glanllyn, Llanbrynmair to Mr Roberts	28 Nov 1913
/22	Letter from County of Montgomery Elementary Education to H Meredith	17 Sep 1913
	Roberts	-
/23	Envelope containing letter from Montgomeryshire Central Liberal Association	3 Jan 1914
	to H M Roberts and two blank forms	
/24	Letter from Montgomeryshire Central Liberal Association to H Meredith	8 Jun 1914
/	Roberts	0 V uli 1911
/25	Letter from G Roberts, Machynlleth to Mr Jones	n/d
/26	Letter requesting proof that person is a British Subject	n/d
/20	Letter requesting proof that person is a british subject	II/u
/ • •		
/N	Notices of Claim	
/1	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	12 Jul 1913
	claimant Evan Robert Jones	
/2	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	12 Jul 1913
	claimant John Richard Jones	
/3	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	12 Jul 1913
,5	claimant David Jones	12 JUL 1713
14		14 1.1 1012
/4	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	14 Jul 1913
(F	claimant Abraham Owen	16111010
/5	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	16 Jul 1913
	claimant Hugh Pryce Rees	
/6	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	17 Jul 1913

	claimant Thomas Jones	
/7	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	17 Jul 1913
	claimant Richard Thomas Morgan	
/8	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	17 Jul 1913
	claimant Robert Pugh	
/9	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	17 Jul 1913
110	claimant Edward Howell Lewis	17.1.1010
/10	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	17 Jul 1913
/11	claimant Thomas Jones Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	17 Jul 1913
/11	claimant John Morgan	17 Jul 1913
/12	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	17 Jul 1913
	claimant Joseph Lloyd	
/13	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	17 Jul 1913
	claimant John Jones	
/14	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	17 Jul 1913
11 5	claimant John Griffiths	17.1.1010
/15	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership, claimant Evan Griffiths	17 Jul 1913
/16	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	17 Jul 1913
/10	claimant Evan Humphreys	17 501 1915
/17	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	22 Jul 1913
	claimant William Thomas Jones	
/18	Claim form for Ivor Jones to have name inserted in List of Electors	22 Jul 1913
/19	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	23 Jul 1913
/20	claimant Thomas Bowen Evans	7 Aug 1012
/20 /21	Claim form for Thomas Hughes to have name inserted in List of Electors Claim form for Elizabeth Ellen Hughes to have name inserted in List of	7 Aug 1913 7 Aug 1913
/21	Electors	/ Hug 1915
/22	Claim form for Thomas Edwards to have name inserted in List of Electors	13 Aug 1913
/23	Claim form for Edward Owen to have name inserted in List of Electors	14 Aug 1913
/24	Claim form for Edward Jones to have name inserted in List of Electors	14 Aug 1913
/25	Claim form for Edward Griffiths to have name inserted in List of Electors	16 Aug 1913
/26 /27	Claim form for Jane Richards to have name inserted in List of Electors Claim form for John Thomas Vaughan to have name inserted in List of Electors	18 Aug 1913
/27	Claim form for David Owen to have name inserted in List of Electors	20 Aug 1913 Aug 1913
/29	List of Lodger Claimants Darowen Parish	1913
/30	List of Occupiers Claimants Darowen Parish	1913
/31	List of Occupiers Claimants Darowen Parish	1913
/32	Ownership claimants – Carno	1913
/33	Notice of claim given by overseers by claimants in respect of ownership,	n/d
12.4	claimant William Griffiths	
/34	Handwritten list of claims and objections for various parishes and divisions	n/d
/0	Notices of Objection	
/1	Notice of objection from Edward Roberts re David Evans	16 Aug 1913
/2	Notice of objection from Edward Roberts re Thomas Richard Morgan	16 Aug 1913
/3	Objection to occupier from Thomas Roberts re Lewis Pugh	18 Aug 1913
/4	Counties objection from Thomas Roberts re Lewis Pugh	18 Aug 1913
/5	Objection to occupier from Thomas Roberts re Charles Henry Drinkwater	18 Aug 1913
/6	Counties objection from Thomas Roberts re Charles Henry Drinkwater	18 Aug 1913
/7	Notice of objection from Edward Roberts re David Robert Lewis	13 Sep 1913
/8 /9	List of Persons Objected to as Ownership Electors Darowen Parish	1913 1913
17	List of Objections to Ownership Electors for Is-y-garreg Parish	1713
/ R	Receipts	
/1	Receipt for 7s.6d to Ivor Jones from H Meredith Roberts	Jul 1913
/2	Receipt for £2s.6d to H Meredith Roberts	12 Aug 1913
	•	0 -

/3	Receipt for 2s.6d to H Meredith Roberts	28 Aug 1913
/4	Receipt for 4s.0d made out to H M Roberts Esq, Liberal Agent	20 Sep 1913
/5	Receipt for 5s.0d from The Liberal Association to The Penegoes Overseers	20 Sep 1913
/6	Receipt for 2s.0d made out by Machynlleth Liberal Club to Overseers of Caereinion Fechan	20 Sep 1913
/7	Receipt for 2s.0d made out to H M Roberts	20 Sep 1913
/8	Receipt for 2s.6d made out to H Meredith Roberts	20 Sep 1913
/9	Receipt for 2s.6d made out to H Meredith Roberts	20 Sep 1913
/10	Receipt for 4s.8d made out to Mr Roberts from John Kinsey	22 Sep 1913
/11	Receipt for 4s.6d from Mr Meredith Roberts	22 Sep 1913
/12	Receipt for 4s.0d made out to H M Roberts	1913
/13	Receipt for £12.17s.6d from The Liberal Association to H Meredith Roberts	1913
/14	Two receipts - £1.16s.8d & £1.10s.6d	1913
/15	Receipt for £12.17s.6d from The Montgomeryshire Liberal Association to H Meredith Roberts	1913
/16	Receipt for 5s.0d made out to H M Roberts	n/d
/X	Miscellaneous	
/1	Lists of names on two sheets of Bryn Awel Hotel (Llandrindod Wells) headed notepaper	Jul 1913
/2	Handwritten summary of results, Machynlleth district	1913
/3	Handwritten list of questions re Registration	n/d

Index

Α

Aberangel
bridge6
Abergwydol
bridge
road
Aberhafesp
enclosure award
Aberhiriaeth Bridge
Aberystwyth and Welsh Coast Railway
printed Act
Acts
Bishops Castle
Contagious Diseases (Animals)
Corporation of City of Birmingham water supply
Debtors
Divided Parishes and Poor Law Amendment
Divided Parishes and Poor Law Amendment, printed Act
Highways and Locomotives (Amendment), printed Act 43
Highways and Locomotives (Amendment), printed Act 45 Highways and Locomotives (Amendment)
Highways and Locomotives (Amendment), printed Act. 43
Justices' Clerks'
Justice's Qualification
Licensing
Local Government
Local Government (Boundaries)10
of Parliament, printed42
Poor Law
Population
Registration41
Turnpike46
Weights and Measures10
Acts of Parliament (other)
Alberbury
Divided Parishes and Poor Law Amendment Act
enclosure award24
ale house keepers
recognisances
amercements
annuity rolls
Armoury
Welshpool
assessment lists
returns to Clerk by Unions
assize court
Welshpool
audit books
finanicial records

В

Bangor University	
governor	.42
Bausley	
bridge	6
Divided Parishes and Poor Law Amendment Act	.43
Berriew	
enclosure award 19, 21,	26
roads	.37
roads	.31

Bettws	
enclosure award	19, 21
bills of costs	
prosecutions	4
Birmingham Corporation Water	
Bishop's Castle to Pontesford road	
Bishops Castle and Montgomery Railway	
Bishops Castle Railway	
Bishton, John	
Killsall, Salop	29
Boards of Guardians	
Botham. Samuel	
Staffordshire	29
boundaries	
parish changes	
Boundary	
Commissioners, Montgomeryshire	44
Bowen, Thomas	
Bowman, Henry	
Knockin Hall, Salop	29
Bridgen Plescins, Thomas	
Welshpool	29
bridges	
bonds	
committees	
correspondence	
county	
district	
expenditure	
expenses	
flood damage	
history of County Bridges	
order book	
printed Acts	
Salop	
see also name of bridge	
Broniarth	
bridge	6
Brynderwen	
bridge	6
Brynllwyn	
bridge	6
Burton upon Trent, Stafford, Shrewsbury and Newto	own
Railway	
Buttington	
bridge	5.6
Bwlchcibau	
bridge	6
bye-laws	
Montgomeryshire	43
	······

С

Caereinion Iscoed	
enclosure Act	42
Caerhowell	
bridge	6
Cambrian Railway	
canals	
Garthmil-Newtown	
Montgomery	
Castle Caereinion	
enclosure award	

census
printed reports
religious
Census
chairman
notebooks
chapels
registered for marriages
churches
registered for marriages44
Churchstoke
enclosure award
road
turnpike road
Cilcewydd
bridge
Civil Parishes
Montgomeyshire
Claerwen river
water supply43
Clarke, Roger
Clerk of the Peace
correspondence
society of
Society of
•
Clyfynny
bridge5
Colley, Thomas
Cefngwifed29
Commissions of the Peace40
Committees
Appeal4
Audit
Auditing
Bye-laws
Constabulary
County Rate
County Rate, minute book13
Executive10
Finance
Finance, bridges6
Finance, County Gaol7
Finance, highway reports
Highway, minutes
Highways
Library
Licensing, Compensation Authority4
Licensing, minute book4
Local Government10
Newtown Public Rooms9
Public Records
Rating Appeal, minute book
Compensation Authority
constables 11, 39
expenses41
constabulary6
accounts12
audit book12
expenditure
expenditure
pay lists12
pay lists
pay lists
pay lists12vouchers12Constabulary12accounts11
pay lists12vouchers12Constabulary12accounts11convictions11
pay lists12vouchers12Constabulary12accounts11

correspondence files	4
Corris, Machynlleth, Aberdovey and Towyn Railway32	2
County Council	3
elections10	0
County Gaol	7
alterations	7
closing	7
extentions	7
order book	7
orders and regulations	7
County Surveyor	б
court	
printed rules	3
criminal offences	
printed report, England and Wales44	4
Cwm Llinau Bridge	7
Cwm Llinney	
bridge	б

D

Davies, Arthur	
Salop	
The Hayes, Salop	
Davies, David	
Carmarthen	29
Davies, John	4, 7
Davies, Thomas	
dissenting ministers	
oaths	31
Dolbran	
bridge	6
Dolfor to Velindre road	
Dolgelley Union	
lunatic paupers	9
Dovey	
bridge	6
Dovey, Mawddach and Glaslyn	
Fishing District	42
Dyer, John	
Morviel, Salop	
· •	

Ε

East and West Wales Railway	32
education	
in Wales	
Edye, Edmund	4
Elan river	
water supply	43
Elections	29
electoral	
divisions	10
electoral registers	30, 48
electors	
numbers by parish	10
Electricity Commissioners	
enclosure	
awards	
awards and maps	
correspondence	
printed Acts	
estreats	
Evans, John	
Tregynon	29

Evans, Joseph4	
Evans, Mary4	

F

fines
Fishing
Districts and Boards
Forden
enclosure award
Rural District, Electricity Commissioners
Forden and Pool
Highway Board8
Forden Union
assessment lists
minute book45
Four Crosses (Mont.) to the Cross Guns (Salop) and from
Oswestry to the Rolly House (Salop road
freeholders book
freemasons
returns
friendly societies
returns of

G

_	
Gaer	
bridge	6
gamekeepers	
appointments	39
gaol	
county	5,7
expenses	41
Montgomery	
gaols	
gasworks	
George, Richard	- ,
Montgomey	29
Gilfach Bridge to Dolfor road	
Glantanant	
bridge	6
Gloucester, Aberystwyth and Central Wales Railway	32
grand larceny	
Great Western Railway	
Griffiths, Richard	
County Treasurer	11
Guilsfield Within	
enclosure award	14 15
Guilsfield Without	1 , 15
enclosure award	14 15
chelosule awalu	14, 15

Η

Harrison, JP	
expenses book	
Heniarth Bridge	
Highway Boards	
correspondence	
Llanfyllin	
Llanidloes Borough	
Machynlleth	
Montgomery Borough	
Newtown and Llanidloes	
Pool and Forden	
highway districts	

highway rate	
expenses	41
highways	
accounts	
bridges	
dismaining	
Hirnant	
enclosure award	25
Hospitals	
Montgomeryshire Infirmary	47
House of Correction	
account book	7
orders and regulations	
Welshpool	
Humphreys, John	
Tyncoed	
Tynycoed	
Humphries Owen, A C	3
Hyssington	
enclosure award	26

I

indictments	 ;

J

James, William	4
Johnes, Thomas	11
Jones Griffiths, Thomas	29
Jones, David	
Llanfyllin	29
Jones, Thomas	
Penbryn	29
Jones, William	4
Llanidloes	
jury service	
Llanfyllin	
justices	40
lists	41
lists of	
names and residences	41
oaths book	
qualification rolls	

Κ

Kerry	
enclosure award	21
Kinnerley	
enclosure award	
Kyffin, Thomas	
Salop	

L

Land Tax Assessments	29
lieutenancy	
Welshpool	
lieutenants	
deputy	41
qualification rolls	
Liverpool Corporation Waterworks	
Llandinam	
enclosure award	

Llandrinio
enclosure award14
Llandysilio
constabulary6
enclosure award
Llandyssul
enclosure award
Llanerfyl
enclosure award
Llanfair
constabulary
Llanfair Caereinion
enclosure award
Llanfair Light Railway
Llanfair-Caereinion
enclosure award
Llanfechain
enclosure award
overseers
Llanfihangel
enclosure award
Llanfihangel -yng-Ngwynfa
enclosure award
Llanfyllin
electoral register
enclosure Act
enclosure award
Highway Board
persons for jury service
Square and Compass Inn
Llanfyllin and Llangynog Railway
Llanfyllin district
bridges 6
bridges
Llanfyllin Railway

Llanllwchaiarn
enclosure award
Local Government District, printed Act
Llanmerewig
enclosure award
Llansantffraid
bridge6
enclosure award15
overseers41
Llansantffraid Deuddwr
enclosure award14
Llansantffraid Pool
enclosure award15
Llanwyddelan
enclosure award
Llanymynech
Act for bridge on river Virniew42
Bridge
Llyfnant
bridge5
Local Government Board
lock-ups
London and North Western Railway
London Water (Welsh supply)
lunacy
lunatic asylum
Sherton, Salop9

Μ

Machynlleth
electoral register
Highway Board8
Hundred, Land Tax Assessments
Machynlleth district
bridges6
Machynlleth Union
Parochial ledger45
Manafon
enclosure award19, 20, 21
Manchester and Birmingham Continuation and Welsh
Junction Railway from Crewe to Aberystwyth
Manchester and Milford Haven Junction Railway33, 34
Manchester, Liverpool, Swansea and Milford Haven Junction
Railway
Matthews, John
Mold, Flint
Matthews, Thomas
Shederton, Salop29
Maughan, John
Mawddy Railway
Mechain
bridge6
Mechan
bridge6
Mechan at Pontllogel, Bridge
Meifod
enclosure award14, 15
Mellington Ford
bridge6
Melverley
enclosure award27
Mickleburgh, Charles
Montgomery
Mid Wales Railway
J

military depot	5
Welshpool	9
militia	
payments to wives	41
militia officers	
qualification rolls	38
Millbrook	
bridge	6
Minsterley (Salop) to Churchstoke (Mont.) road	37
Mochdre	
enclosure award	21
Montgomery	
Borough, electoral register	30
Borough, Electricity Commissioners	39
constabulary	6
Hundred, Land Tax Assessments	
town clerk	41
Montgomery Borough	
Highway Board	8
Montgomeryshire	
Act for repair of roads	42
bye-laws	
Infirmary	47
Montgomeryshire and Rea Valley Railway	34
Montgomeryshire and Salop lunatic asylum	9
Montgomeryshire Railway	
Montgomery-Westbury road	46
Morris, Richard	

Ν

National Health Service	47
New Bridge Einion	
bridge	6
Newell, Richard	
Newtown	
Cambrian Society	41
constabulary	6
electoral register	
enclosure award	
freemasons	
friendly societies	
Friendly United Society	
Liberal Society	
library	
Local Government District, printed Act	
lock up	
Montgomeryshire Infirmary	47
police station	9
Severn Place	9
Newtown and Llanidloes	
Highway Board	8
Newtown and Llanidloes Union	
assessment lists	
letter book	45
Newtown and Llanllwchaiarn gasworks	
Newtown and Machynlleth Railway	34
Newtown and Oswestry Railway	34
Newtown Hundred	
constables	4
Newtown Long Bridge	6
Newtown to Builth road	
Newtown to Dolfor turnpike	
Newtown Waterworks	
North and South Railway	34

North and South Wales and Worcester Railway	34
North and South Wales Railway	34
Nuttall, George	29
-	

0

offences11Oliver, David4order books3draft3Order Books3volume of extracts, indexed41Oswestry and Llangynog Railway34, 35Oswestry and Newtown Railway35printed Act43Oswestry and Newtown Railway near Montgomery toBishops Castle43printed Act43Oswestry and Newtown, Llanidloes and Newtown andShrewsbury and Welshpool Railways35overseers of the parish13returns of lunatics9	oaths of allegiance	30
Oliver, David 4 order books 3 draft 3 Order Books 4 volume of extracts, indexed 41 Oswestry and Llangynog Railway 34, 35 Oswestry and Newtown Railway 35 printed Act 43 Oswestry and Newtown Railway near Montgomery to Bishops Castle printed Act 43 Oswestry and Newtown, Llanidloes and Newtown and Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railways Soverseers of the parish 13 returns of lunatics 9		
order books		
draft		
Order Books 41 Oswestry and Llangynog Railway 34, 35 Oswestry and Newtown Railway 35 printed Act 43 Oswestry and Newtown Railway near Montgomery to 8 Bishops Castle 43 Oswestry and Newtown, Llanidloes and Newtown and 43 Oswestry and Newtown, Llanidloes and Newtown and 5 Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railways 35 overseers of the parish 13 returns of lunatics 9		
Oswestry and Llangynog Railway 34, 35 Oswestry and Newtown Railway 35 printed Act 43 Oswestry and Newtown Railway near Montgomery to 35 Bishops Castle 43 printed Act 43 Oswestry and Newtown, Llanidloes and Newtown and 43 Oswestry and Newtown, Llanidloes and Newtown and 35 overseers of the parish 13 returns of lunatics 9	Order Books	
Oswestry and Newtown Railway	volume of extracts, indexed	41
printed Act	Oswestry and Llangynog Railway	4, 35
printed Act	Oswestry and Newtown Railway	35
Bishops Castle printed Act		
printed Act	Oswestry and Newtown Railway near Montgomery to	
Oswestry and Newtown, Llanidloes and Newtown and Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railways	Bishops Castle	
Oswestry and Newtown, Llanidloes and Newtown and Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railways	printed Act	43
overseers of the parish	Oswestry and Newtown, Llanidloes and Newtown and	
overseers of the parish	Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railways	35
returns of lunatics9		
Owen Hugh		
Owen, mugn	Owen, Hugh	
Machynlleth7		7
Owen, R T4		

Ρ

parish	
boundaries	
parish officers	
returns of expences	41
Parry, Ann	4
Parry, Edward Powell	
Morfodion, Llanidloes	29
Parry, William	
Morfodion, Llanidloes	29
pauper lunatics	9
Pennant	
police station, Penybontfawr	
Penre Bridge	
Penson, Thomas	5
Pentyrch	
bridge	5
Pen-y-Bont Fawr	
bridge	6
petty constables	
returns for jury service	
Piercy, R	
Llanidloes	29
plans	
enclosure awards	
Montgomeyshire canal	
public undertakings	
railways	
turnpikes	31
waterworks	
police stations	6, 10
Pont Cedig	
bridge	6
Pont Llogel	
bridge	5, 6
Pont Scadarn	
bridge	6

Pontcedig bridge
Pool and Forden Highway Board
Highway Board
poor law Llanidloes
Llanidloes
poor rate
expenses
poor, the
expense and maintenance43
population numbers10
prisoners
returns of
prisoners.
work of7
Property Tax Assessment
prosecutions11
Pryce, John4
public undertakings
plans
Pugh, William
Trefllan29

Q

qualification rolls	
deputy lieutenants	
militia officers	

R

Radnorshire Railways
Radnorshire, Aberystwyth and Welsh Midland Junction
Railway
railway
plans
printed Acts
see under name of railway
rates
County, printed report
Raven, Welshpool
bridge6
records
housing of9
Registrar General
annual report
religious census
religious place
registered for marriages
rent charges
Rhayader to Llangurig road
Rhydllyan
bridge6
roads
expenditure6
printed Acts42
see under name of road
Robinson, Margaret
Rural Sanitary Authorities45

S

Salop & Montgomeryshire lunatic asylum9 Salt

bridge	6
Sanitary Authorities	
Sanitary Districts	
Montgomeryshire	38
Sarn	
bridge	6
sentences	
sessions rolls	3
Severn	
Fishing District	42
Sheriff	
return	7
sheriffs	
lists	41
Shrewsbury and Aberystwyth Railway	35
Shrewsbury and Birmingham Railway	
Shrewsbury and North Wales railway	
Shrewsbury and North Wales Railway	
Shrewsbury and Potteries Junction Railway	
Shrewsbury and Welshpool Railway	.35, 36
Shrewsbury, Wolverhampton, Dudley and Birminghan	n
Railway	
Shropshire Railways	36
Shropshire Union Railway and Canal	
Shropshire Union Railways and Canal and London and	
Western Railways	
Square and Compass Inn	
LLanfyllin	4
statute books	.43, 44
Surveyors reports	
bridges	6
Swettenham, Mr	5

Т

Tanat Valley Light Railway	
Tanhouse, Guilsfield	
bridge	6
tithes	13
tollhouses	
conveyances	
town clerk	
Montgomery	41
transportation	
treasurer	
county, accounts	
Treasurers	
accounts	11
vouchers	
Trefeglwys	
enclosure award	
Tregynon	
enclosure award	
Trewern	
bridge	6
Turnpike Trusts	
Montgomeyshire	
turnpikes	
becoming main roads and highways	8
bridges on	
disturnpiked roads	
plans	
Twrch	
bridge	6
-	

U

Union, Welshpool	
bridge	6

V

Van Railway
Velindre Bridge (Radnor) to Dolfor Green (Mont.) road 37
Vickers, Valentine
Cranmere, Salop29
Victoria, Queen
Proclamation
voters
registration of
Vyrnwy and Severn Embankment and Drainage

W

Waidson, J	
Welshpool	
water supply	
City of Birmingham	
Waterloo	
bridge	6
waterworks	
plans	
see under name of works	
weights and measures	
inspector	
Welshpool	
Armoury	9
assize court	

Borough, Electricity Commissioners	39
bridges	
constabulary	
electoral register	
enclosure award15, 25,	
freemasons	.39
lieutenancy	9
military depot	
town hall	
Welshpool and Forden	
Highway Board	8
Welshpool and Llanfair Railway	
West Midland, Shrewsbury and Coast of Wales Railway	
West Shropshire Mineral Railway	36
Weston Madoc	
highway accounts	8
White, John	
Williams, Jonathon	4
Wolstonnyend	
enclosure award	16
Worcester and Pontdinlleyn Railway	37
Wren	
bridge	6
Wye	
Fishing District	42
Wyley, William	
Admaston, Salop	29
Wynnstay Arms Inn, Llanbrynmair to Mallwyd road	.37

Υ

Yr Ynys	
	6